Contents lists available at ScienceDirect





journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jbior

Molecular basis of the human ribosomopathy Shwachman-Diamond syndrome



Alan J. Warren^{a, b, c, *}

^a Cambridge Institute for Medical Research, Cambridge, UK

^b The Department of Haematology, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

^c Wellcome Trust-Medical Research Council Stem Cell Institute, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 4 September 2017 Accepted 5 September 2017 Available online 6 September 2017

Keywords: SBDS DNAJC21 eIF6 Shwachman-Diamond syndrome Ribosome Myelodysplastic syndromes

ABSTRACT

Mutations that target the ubiquitous process of ribosome assembly paradoxically cause diverse tissue-specific disorders (ribosomopathies) that are often associated with an increased risk of cancer. Ribosomes are the essential macromolecular machines that read the genetic code in all cells in all kingdoms of life. Following pre-assembly in the nucleus, precursors of the large 60S and small 40S ribosomal subunits are exported to the cytoplasm where the final steps in maturation are completed. Here, I review the recent insights into the conserved mechanisms of ribosome assembly that have come from functional characterisation of the genes mutated in human ribosomopathies. In particular, recent advances in cryo-electron microscopy, coupled with genetic, biochemical and prior structural data, have revealed that the SBDS protein that is deficient in the inherited leukaemia predisposition disorder Shwachman-Diamond syndrome couples the final step in cytoplasmic 60S ribosomal subunit maturation to a quality control assessment of the structural and functional integrity of the nascent particle. Thus, study of this fascinating disorder is providing remarkable insights into how the large ribosomal subunit is functionally activated in the cytoplasm to enter the actively translating pool of ribosomes. © 2017 The Author. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY

license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction	110
2.	Genetic heterogeneity in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome	110
3.	Overview of eukaryotic ribosome assembly	111
4.	SBDS cooperates with the GTPase EFL1 to catalyse eIF6 removal	112
5.	Functional significance of eIF6 phosphorylation	114
6.	Intrinsic flexibility of the SBDS protein	114
7.	SBDS is an allosteric regulator of the EFL1 GTPase	114
8.	Proposed mechanism of eIF6 release	115
9.	Interpreting disease-associated SBDS variants	116
10.	SDS and the quality control of ribosome assembly	116
11.	Does SBDS function independently of the ribosome?	116

E-mail address: ajw1000@cam.ac.uk.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbior.2017.09.002

Abbreviations: rRNA, ribosomal RNA; rDNA, ribosomal DNA; ITS1, internal transcribed spacer 1; ITS2, internal transcribed spacer 2. * Cambridge Institute for Medical Research, Cambridge, UK.

^{2212-4926/© 2017} The Author. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4. 0/).

12.	DNAJC21: a new player in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome	117					
13.	. Homozygous <i>EFL1</i> mutations phenocopy Shwachman-Diamond syndrome						
14.	Tissue specificity in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome	118					
15.	Dameshek's riddle and Shwachman-Diamond syndrome	119					
16.	Diverse functions of genes mutated in human ribosomopathies	119					
17.	Future studies	122					
	Conflict of interest	122					
	Acknowledgements	122					
	References	122					

1. Introduction

Shwachman-Diamond syndrome (SDS, OMIM #260400) is a fascinating autosomal recessive disorder associated with bone marrow failure and an increased risk of transformation to myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) and acute myeloid leukaemia (AML). SDS is also characterised by multiple developmental anomalies including poor growth, exocrine pancreatic insufficiency, skeletal abnormalities (including metaphyseal chondrodysplasia, rib cage dysplasia and osteopenia) and cognitive impairment. However, registry data indicate that the phenotypic spectrum of this rare disease (estimated prevalence of 1 in 77,000 births) is broad (Myers et al., 2014). SDS is most commonly associated with biallelic mutations in the eponymous *SBDS* gene (Boocock et al., 2003), named after the US physician Harry Shwachman, the British ophthalmologist Martin Bodian and the American paediatrician Louis Diamond who reported the syndrome in 1964 (Shwachman et al., 1964). However, Nezelof and Watchi first described SDS as "congenital lipomatosis of the pancreas" in 1961 in two children with exocrine pancreatic insufficiency and leucopenia (Nezelof and Watchi, 1961).

In a French cohort of 102 SDS patients, the cumulative incidence of MDS/AML was 18.8% at 20 years and 36.1% at 30 years of age (Donadieu et al., 2012). Among young adults (18–40 years old) transplanted for MDS who were enrolled in the Center for International Blood and Marrow Transplant Research (CIBMTR) repository between 2005 and 14, 4% were discovered to have germline compound heterozygous mutations in the *SBDS* gene (Lindsley et al., 2017) with concurrent somatic biallelic loss-of-function *TP53* variants. These SDS patients, who were mostly undiagnosed prior to transplant, had a remarkably poor prognosis (median survival of 1.2 years). Thus, loss-of-function *TP53* mutations appear to be biologically important for clonal progression and transformation to haematological malignancy in SDS. Although the incidence is unknown, a limited number of case reports have highlighted a range of solid tumours presenting at a young age in individuals with SDS (Dhanraj et al., 2013; Nakaya et al., 2014; Sack et al., 2011; Sharma et al., 2014; Singh et al., 2012; Verbrugge and Tulchinsky, 2012).

Since the recognition of SDS as a distinct clinical entity in 1961, there have been several key advances in the characterisation of the disease. A major milestone was the identification of biallelic mutations in the *SBDS* gene in 90% of individuals with SDS (Boocock et al., 2003). A second milestone was the discovery that SBDS functions as a cofactor for elongation factorlike GTPase 1 (EFL1) in removing the anti-association factor eIF6 from the subunit joining face of the large (60S) ribosomal subunit in the final step of late cytoplasmic maturation (Finch et al., 2011; Menne et al., 2007; Wong et al., 2011). A third major step was visualising the human SBDS and EFL1 proteins bound to 60S ribosomal subunits carrying endogenous eIF6 using single-particle cryo-electron microscopy (cryo-EM) (Weis et al., 2015). The structures suggest that eIF6 is removed by a cofactor-dependent conformational switching mechanism and allow SDS-associated disease mutations to be interpreted for the first time in a ribosomal context. Finally, the discovery of mutations in the 60S ribosome assembly factor *DNAJC21* (yeast *JJJ1*) in SDS (Dhanraj et al., 2017; Tummala et al., 2016) reveals genetic heterogeneity in this disorder, but supports the original hypothesis that the primary defect in SDS is impaired maturation of the large ribosomal subunit (Menne et al., 2007).

The aim of this review is to discuss the considerable expansion in our understanding of the molecular basis of SDS and to illustrate how elucidation of the function of the genes mutated in this disorder is providing important new mechanistic insights into the fundamental conserved process of ribosome assembly and its quality control. A key remaining challenge is to explain how mutations that affect protein synthesis in all cells cause such tissue-specific abnormalities. Finally, we need to harness new mechanistic insights to develop novel therapeutics that will improve the outcomes for SDS patients and their families.

2. Genetic heterogeneity in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome

In 2003, a positional cloning strategy identified biallelic mutations in the highly conserved *SBDS* gene in the majority of individuals with SDS (Boocock et al., 2003). Pathogenic mutations arise as a consequence of gene conversion due to recombination between *SBDS* and an unprocessed pseudogene located in a distal paralogous duplicon. More than 90% of affected individuals carry one of three common pathogenic SBDS variants on one allele in exon 2: $183_184TA > CT$, 258+2T > C, or the combination of $183_184TA > CT + 258 + 2T > C$. The mutation 258+2T > C disrupts the donor splice site of intron 2, while the dinucleotide alteration, $183_184TA \rightarrow CT$, introduces an in-frame stop codon (K62X). Although most parents of children with SDS are carriers, about 10% of *SBDS* mutations arise de novo (Steele et al., 2014). In addition, more

than 40 novel sequence variants have been described in individuals who are compound heterozygotes with one of the three common gene conversion alleles (Boocock et al., 2003; Donadieu et al., 2012; Erdos et al., 2006; Finch et al., 2011; Kuijpers et al., 2005; Makitie et al., 2004; Nicolis et al., 2005; Shammas et al., 2005).

No individuals have been identified who are homozygous for the dinucleotide variant ($183-184TA \rightarrow CT$) that introduces an in-frame stop codon, suggesting that complete absence of functional SBDS protein is incompatible with life (Boocock et al., 2003). Consistent with this hypothesis, the *SBDS* gene is essential at the cellular level in *Dictyostelium discoideum* (Wong et al., 2011) and is required for viability in zebrafish (Provost et al., 2012) and mice (Finch et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2006). Thus, the SDS disease phenotype is associated with the expression of at least one hypomorphic *SBDS* allele. Full-length SBDS protein is still detectable, albeit at low levels, in cells from individuals with SDS (Austin et al., 2005; Wong et al., 2011).

As 5–10% of patients clinically diagnosed with SDS are negative for *SBDS* mutations, it was suspected that one or more additional genes might be linked to this disorder. The molecular pathology of SDS has indeed now been expanded to include biallelic mutations in *DNAC21* (Dhanraj et al., 2017; Tummala et al., 2016), the human homologue of the yeast Jjj1 protein that functions in cytoplasmic maturation of the 60S ribosomal subunit (Meyer et al., 2007, 2010). Biallelic *DNAJC21* mutations were identified in four individuals with global bone marrow failure, intrauterine growth retardation and/or short stature, one of whom developed AML (megakaryocytic subtype, AML-M7) at 12 years of age (Tummala et al., 2016). In a second study, four individuals from three unrelated families who had been diagnosed clinically with SDS were found to carry biallelic *DNAJC21* mutations and retinal dystrophy. In summary, SDS is a genetically heterogeneous disorder caused by mutations that target a common pathway involved in maturation of the large ribosomal subunit. It is likely that additional gene variants may be identified in SDS in the near future by exome sequencing.

3. Overview of eukaryotic ribosome assembly

The process of ribosome assembly is summarised to provide a biological framework for understanding the molecular basis of SDS. The synthesis of new ribosomes is a fundamental conserved process involving the coordinated expression and assembly of 80 ribosomal proteins, 4 ribosomal RNAs and 76 small nucleolar RNA molecules by a cast of around 200 assembly factors. The process of ribosome biogenesis is initiated in the nucleolus with transcription of the pre-ribosomal RNA and formation of the 90S particle (also known as the small subunit (SSU) processome) (Chaker-Margot et al., 2017; Dragon et al., 2002; Grandi et al., 2002; Kornprobst et al., 2016; Sun et al., 2017). Endonucleolytic cleavage of the pre-rRNA generates the earliest pre-40S and pre-60S subunits (Goldfarb and Cech, 2017; Trapman et al., 1975) that are subsequently exported independently across the nuclear pore. Release of the placeholder GTPase Nog2 is coupled to recruitment of the essential nuclear export adaptor Nmd3, providing a checkpoint for ribosome export (Matsuo et al., 2013). Nmd3 carries a C-terminal leucine-rich nuclear export sequence that recruits the RanGTP-dependent export receptor Crm1 to the pre-60S subunit (Gadal et al., 2001; Ho et al., 2000). Additional Crm1-independent adaptor proteins, including Arx1, Rrp12, Ecm1, Bud20 and the Mex67-Mtr2 heterodimer form part of the export machinery for the pre-60S subunit, Arx1 transiently interacts with FGrepeat nucleoporins but despite structural homology to methionine aminopeptidases, Arx1 lacks enzyme activity (Bradatsch et al., 2007; Kowalinski et al., 2007). The heterodimeric Mex67-Mtr2 export receptor binds pre-60S ribosomes in the neighbourhood of the nascent P stalk and within the 3' region of the 5.8S rRNA (Sarkar et al., 2016). However, the precise roles of the other assembly factors implicated in 60S export remain unclear.

The majority of the transiently interacting assembly factors are released prior to nuclear export. Completion of large subunit maturation in the cytoplasm involves recruitment of the last remaining ribosomal proteins, assembly of the peptidyl transferase centre (PTC), removal the final assembly factors and release of the nascent 60S subunit into the actively translating pool of ribosomes (Fig. 1). The AAA-ATPase Drg1 initiates cytoplasmic maturation of the 60S subunit by removing Rlp24 (the placeholder for ribosomal protein eL24 (Ban et al., 2014)) and the GTPase Nog1 (Kappel et al., 2012; Pertschy et al., 2007). Recruitment of eL24 promotes the binding of Rei1, which cooperates with the J-protein Jjj1 and its Hsp70 co-chaperone Ssa to release Arx1 from the exit tunnel (Demoinet et al., 2007; Hung and Johnson, 2006; Lebreton et al., 2006; Meyer et al., 2007, 2010). In a parallel pathway, the P-stalk is generated by Yvh1-dependent replacement of the placeholder protein Mrt4 with the stalk protein uL10 (Kemmler et al., 2009; Lo et al., 2009; Rodriguez-Mateos et al., 2009). The final two maturation steps are the removal of Nmd3 by the concerted action of the GTPase Lsg1 and ribosomal protein uL16 (Hedges et al., 2005; West et al., 2005) and release of Tif6 (mammalian elF6) by elongation factor-like GTPase 1 (Ef11, human EFL1) and its cofactor Sdo1 (the yeast SBDS orthologue) (Becam et al., 2001; Menne et al., 2007; Senger et al., 2001) (Fig. 2A–C).

The elF6 protein is a nuclear shuttling assembly factor that is highly conserved in archaea and all eukaryotes. Originally identified as an anti-association factor that inhibits joining of the 40S and 60S ribosomal subunits in wheat germ extracts (Russell and Spremulli, 1978, 1979; Valenzuela et al., 1982), elF6 is essential in yeast (Si and Maitra, 1999) and mammals (Sanvito et al., 1999). The elF6 protein is required in the nucleus for ITS2 pre-rRNA processing and exported with the nascent pre-60S subunit to the cytoplasm where it must be removed to permit joining of the nascent 40S and 60S ribosomal subunits, thereby activating translation (Ceci et al., 2003). The elF6 protein has a conserved pentein fold consisting of five copies of a repeating α/β subdomain of about 45 residues with an internal five-fold axis of pseudosymmetry (Groft et al., 2000). Removal of elF6 is a prerequisite for the translational activation of ribosomes because it binds to the sarcin-ricin loop (SRL) and to ribosomal proteins uL3, uL14 and eL24 on the intersubunit face of the large ribosomal subunit, thereby physically impeding ribosomal subunit joining (Gartmann et al., 2010; Klinge et al., 2012b; Weis et al., 2015).



Fig. 1. Schematic overview of cytoplasmic 60S subunit assembly. The AAA-ATPase Drg1 promotes release of the GTPase Nog1 and the exchange of Rlp24 for Rpl24 that in turn recruits Rei1. The J-protein Jjj1 (human DNAJC21) cooperates with the ATP-dependent Hsp70 chaperone SSa to release the export receptor Arx1 that lies close to the polypeptide exit tunnel. In a parallel pathway, Yvh1 facilitates the exchange of Mrt4 with P0 to assemble the ribosome stalk. Recruitment of uL16 in concert with the GTPase Lsg1 promotes release of the export adaptor Nmd3. Finally, release of eIF6 from the subunit joining face by SBDS and the EFL1 GTPase licences entry of the mature subunit into the pool of actively translating ribosomes. Proteins mutated in human disease are highlighted in red. DNAJC21 and SBDS are mutated in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome; uL16 is mutated in paediatric T-ALL.

4. SBDS cooperates with the GTPase EFL1 to catalyse eIF6 removal

What is the evidence that the SBDS and the GTPase EFL1 function in the removal of eIF6 from nascent 60S ribosomal subunits? A suppressor screen in yeast revealed that gain-of-function *TIF6* alleles could rescue the fitness defect of Efl1 deleted cells (Becam et al., 2001; Senger et al., 2001). Furthermore, genome-wide synthetic genetic array mapping revealed that multiple gain-of-function *TIF6* alleles could suppress the defective growth, attenuated translation, defective pre-60S nuclear export and cytoplasmic mislocalisation of Tif6 in cells deleted for either Sdo1, the GTPase Efl1 or both Sdo1 and Efl1 (Menne et al., 2007). Remarkably, all 28 independent amino acids targeted by gain-of-function suppressor mutations mapped to a surface of Tif6 that was predicted (Menne et al., 2007) and later confirmed by X-ray crystallography (Klinge et al., 2012a) to interact with the 60S ribosomal subunit. Taken together, these data provided strong genetic evidence that Tif6 is the direct target for the concerted action of both Sdo1 and Efl1.

The next step was to show biochemically that eIF6 is indeed the direct target of both SBDS and EFL1. To develop an assay for eIF6 release, native cytoplasmic pre-60S ribosome particles enriched in bound eIF6 were purified from Sbds-deleted mouse liver cells (Finch et al., 2011). Deletion of Sbds caused a marked ribosomal subunit-joining defect due to retention of eIF6 on the intersubunit face of late pre-60S particles, impeding the assembly of actively translating 80S ribosomes. In the presence of GTP, recombinant human SBDS and EFL1 co-catalysed the release of eIF6 from the purified mammalian pre-60S particles by a mechanism dependent on GTP binding and hydrolysis by EFL1. Although the 60S subunit strongly activated EFL1 GTPase activity in vitro, the SBDS protein further enhanced this biochemical activity. However, the use of informative disease-associated SBDS mutants revealed that the key biochemical function of SBDS is to couple GTP hydrolysis by EFL1 to eIF6 removal from the nascent 60S subunit.

The genetically tractable ancient eukaryote *Dictyostelium discoideum* was exploited to test the generality of the hypothesis that SBDS has a highly conserved role in maturation of the 60S ribosomal subunit (Wong et al., 2011). As the *Dictyostelium* SBDS orthologue is essential at the cellular level, a temperature-sensitive intein was introduced into the endogenous



Fig. 2. SBDS and the EFL1 GTPase cooperate to catalyse eIF6 eviction.

(A) Schematic showing that SBDS cooperates with the GTPase EFL1 in the cytoplasm to catalyse release of the anti-association factor eIF6 from the 60S subunit joining face to allow subunit joining and the formation of translation-competent 80S ribosomes. 40S subunit is coloured yellow, 60S subunit is cyan, eIF6 is red. (B) Ribbon representation of the human SBDS NMR structure. Domain I is coloured red, domain II is yellow, domain III is blue and loops are coloured grey. SDS-associated mutations modify surface epitopes (red text) or affect protein stability (blue text).

(C) Ribbon representation of the atomic model of human EFL1 (Weis et al., 2015), with domain I coloured violet, domain II yellow, domain III green, domain IV cyan and domain V blue.

Dictyostelium sbdS gene by homologous recombination. The intein spliced itself out from the SBDS protein at the permissive temperature, but at the restrictive temperature functional SBDS protein levels were dramatically reduced, severely impairing ribosomal subunit joining due to defective release and recycling of eIF6 from the 60S subunit joining face. Importantly, wild

type human SBDS, but not disease-associated variants, fully complemented the growth and ribosome assembly defects observed in the mutant *Dictyostelium* cells. Reciprocal co-immunoprecipitation experiments revealed that the endogenous *Dictyostelium* SBDS and EFL1 proteins directly interact on the nascent 60S ribosomal subunit in vivo. In biochemical experiments, human SBDS and EFL1 catalysed GTP-dependent dissociation of the endogenous eIF6 protein from purified *Dictyostelium* pre-60S ribosomal subunits. Finally, SDS patient-derived lymphoblast cell lines harboured ribosomal subunit joining defects whose magnitude was inversely proportional to the level of residual SBDS protein expression. Consistent with these data, depletion of eIF6 improved the subunit-joining defect in SDS patient cells (Burwick et al., 2012). In conclusion, genetic and biochemical data from *Dicytostelium*, yeast, mice and SDS patient-derived cells strongly support the hypothesis that SDS is a human ribosomopathy caused by the impaired release and recycling of eIF6 from late cytoplasmic 60S ribosomal subunits.

5. Functional significance of eIF6 phosphorylation

In mammalian cells, an alternative model posits that RACK1 (receptor for activated C kinase 1) recruits PKC β II to the ribosome to promote eIF6 eviction by phosphorylating eIF6 residue S235 (Ceci et al., 2003). However, genetic data in mammalian cells and in yeast do not support such a model. First, PKC β null mutant mice are viable and grow normally (Bansode et al., 2008). Secondly, in yeast, the phylogenetically conserved Tif6 residues 1–224 are sufficient for Tif6 function and recycling in vivo (Weis et al., 2015). Thirdly, although phosphorylation of Tif6 residues S174 and S175 by the casein kinase 1 homolog Hrr25 was proposed to be essential for Tif6 recycling (Ray et al., 2008), cells carrying a *TIF6-S174A*, *S175A* double mutant allele as the sole copy of the *TIF6* gene had no loss in fitness compared with wild type cells (Weis et al., 2015). Thus, clarification of the functional significance of eIF6 phosphorylation in vivo is required in both yeast and mammals.

6. Intrinsic flexibility of the SBDS protein

To better understand the function of the SBDS protein at a molecular level, its structure and dynamic properties have been investigated in detail. The SBDS protein is widely expressed and highly conserved, with orthologues in prokaryotes and all eukaryotes, but not in eubacteria (Boocock et al., 2003). X-ray crystallography (Ng et al., 2009; Savchenko et al., 2005; Shammas et al., 2005) and NMR spectroscopy (de Oliveira et al., 2010; Finch et al., 2011) revealed a conserved tripartite structure for the SBDS protein (Fig. 2B). The fold of the SBDS N-terminal or FYSH (Fungal, Yhr087w, Shwachman) domain (residues S2–S96) is shared with a single-domain yeast protein (Yhr087w) (Shammas et al., 2005) that appears to be involved in translational regulation (Gomar-Alba et al., 2012). The SBDS central domain (residues D97-A170) comprises a three-helical, right-handed twisted bundle, while the C-terminal domain (residues H171-E250) has a ferredoxin-like fold with striking structural similarity to domain V of elongation factor 2 (and EFL1) (Shammas et al., 2005). Overall, the SBDS protein is similar in size and shape to tRNA (Ng et al., 2009) and to ribosome recycling factor (RRF) (Finch et al., 2011).

EFL1 is a cytoplasmic GTPase that is homologous to prokaryotic elongation factor G (EF-G, EF2 in archaea) and the ribosomal translocase EF-2 in eukaryotes. Like EF-G, EFL1 has a five-domain architecture (Weis et al., 2015), but it is distinguished from EF-G by a loop insertion of variable length within domain II (Fig. 2C). Interestingly, while orthologues of EF2, SBDS and eIF6 are found in archaea, EFL1 is absent, suggesting that EF2 has dual roles in biogenesis (eIF6 release) and in translation in archaea. The structural homology between EFL1 and the ribosomal translocase EF-G, coupled to the ability of EFL1 to compete out the inhibition of ribosome-associated EF-2 GTPase activity by fusidic acid (Graindorge et al., 2005), suggested that EFL1 and EF-G likely bind to a similar position at the GTPase centre of the ribosome and that SBDS might transiently recruit EFL1 to the GTPase centre of the ribosome (Menne et al., 2007).

The SBDS protein is highly dynamic and intrinsically flexible. X-ray crystallography revealed two distinct conformations for *Methanothermobacter thermautotropicus* SBDS (Ng et al., 2009) and a third for *Archaeoglobus fulgidus* SBDS (Shammas et al., 2005). NMR relaxation experiments revealed the dynamic motion of individual SBDS protein domains and fast time-scale internal mobility that is conserved between human and yeast (Finch et al., 2011). The N-terminal domain of the SBDS protein tumbles semi-independently relative to domains II and III through a hinge that is centred within an N-terminal helix (α 5) that itself has a high degree of internal flexibility. Interdomain motion and flexibility of the SBDS protein in the context of the ribosome was subsequently revealed by single-particle cryo-EM studies (Weis et al., 2015).

7. SBDS is an allosteric regulator of the EFL1 GTPase

How precisely do SBDS and EFL1 cooperate to catalyse the removal of eIF6 from nascent 60S ribosomal subunits? The recent developments in single particle cryo-EM (Frank, 2017) provided an important tool to investigate these questions. Human SBDS genetically complements *Dictyostelium* cells lacking the endogenous SBDS protein and in biochemical assays, human SBDS and EFL1 catalyse the removal of endogenous eIF6 from purified *Dictyostelium* pre-60S subunits in the presence of GTP (Wong et al., 2011). This provided a rationale for using a heterologous mixture of *Dictyostelium* eIF6-bound 60S subunits (purified from a mutant expressing a dominant-negative SBDS protein variant), human SBDS, human EFL1 and non-hydrolysable GTP analogue (GMPPCP) as the substrate for single-particle cryo-EM experiments (Weis et al., 2015).

The structures of three independent complexes (eIF6-SBDS, eIF6-SBDS-EFL1, and SBDS-EFL1 bound to the 60S subunit) were determined, revealing that the SBDS protein binds to the ribosomal P-site on the intersubunit face of the 60S subunit

(Fig. 3A and B) in close proximity to a conserved essential internal loop of ribosomal protein uL16 that is targeted by mutations in paediatric T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukaemia (T-ALL) (De Keersmaecker et al., 2013). This is interesting, because it reveals a direct physical link on the ribosome between two proteins (SBDS and uL16) mutated in inherited (SDS) and sporadic (T-ALL) forms of leukaemia. The N-terminus of the SBDS protein (residues S2–V15) interacts with components of the PTC, with the six most N-terminal residues extending into the upper part of the ribosomal peptide exit tunnel (Fig. 3B). SBDS domain III interacts with the sarcin-ricin loop (SRL) and the P-stalk base in a similar manner to domain V of prokaryotic EF-G and yeast EF-2. Thus, SBDS effectively interrogates the key active sites of the 60S subunit, including the P-site, PTC, the entrance to the polypeptide exit tunnel and the binding site for the translational GTPases.

Upon EFL1 binding, SBDS undergoes a dramatic conformational rearrangement in which domain III rotates by 180° away from the P-stalk base (closed state) to interact with helix 69 (open state), while SBDS domain I remains anchored in the P-site. The conformational changes in SBDS visualised by cryo-EM are consistent with the global dynamic motion of the SBDS protein observed off the ribosome using NMR spectroscopy (Finch et al., 2011). Interestingly, the closely related folds of SBDS domain III and EFL1 domain V permit both proteins to bind consecutively to a common site on the ribosome at base of the P-stalk. EFL1 binds to the GTPase centre, interacting predominantly with SBDS and eIF6. The conformation of EFL1 differs significantly in the presence and absence of bound eIF6 due to a pivoting movement of EFL1 domains I–II and IV around domains III and V. Importantly, the more extended (accommodated) EFL1 conformation competes with eIF6 for an overlapping binding site on the SRL and is incompatible with simultaneous binding of eIF6.

8. Proposed mechanism of eIF6 release

Based on structural, biochemical, and genetic data, a conformational switching mechanism for eIF6 release by SBDS and EFL1 has been proposed (Weis et al., 2015). Although the precise timing remains unclear, SBDS is likely recruited to a late cytoplasmic eIF6-bound pre-60S particle following assembly of the P-stalk base, loading of uL16 and the removal of Nmd3. SBDS initially binds between the P-site and the base of the P-stalk in (the 'closed' state), while EFL1 binds to the GTPase centre of the 60S particle in a low-affinity GTP-bound state. Domain V of EFL1 competes with SBDS domain III for an overlapping binding site at the base of the P-stalk, promoting a 180-degree rotational displacement of SBDS domain III away from the P-stalk base toward helix 69 (open state). The conformational equilibrium of EFL1 then shifts towards a high-affinity "accommodated" state that efficiently competes with eIF6 for an overlapping binding site on the SRL. EFL1 GTP hydrolysis is activated by the SRL, shifting the EFL1 conformational equilibrium towards a low-affinity binding state that facilitates EFL1 dissociation from the 60S subunit. The structural data support the concept of an allosteric cascade in which large-scale movements in SBDS and EFL1 link the conserved P-site loop of uL16 with eIF6. The proposed mechanism of eIF6 eviction is reminiscent of bacterial ribosome recycling by RRF (homologous to SBDS) and EF-G (homologous to EFL1).

In summary, SBDS functions as a multi-tasking 60S subunit assembly factor that 1) promotes allosteric conformational switching of the EFL1 GTPase and 2) protects and proofreads the P-site and the base of the P-stalk. SBDS domain I protects and proofreads the structural integrity of the peptide exit tunnel and the PTC; domains I and II couple dynamic interdomain motion to EFL1 conformational switching; SBDS domain III interrogates the translational GTPase-binding site at the P-stalk base in the closed state.

Is eIF6 release the final step in 60S subunit maturation? The order of release of the assembly factors Nmd3 and eIF6 has been controversial. Genetic data suggested that Nmd3 is removed after eIF6 (Lo et al., 2010). However, the structure of late

Fig. 3. SBDS and EFL1 proofread the structural and functional integrity of the nascent 60S subunit. (A) Crown view and (B) transverse section of the cryo-EM maps of the 60S-eIF6-SBDS-EFL1 complex. The 60S subunit is coloured grey, SBDS is red, EFL1 is blue and eIF6 is yellow. SBDS domains II and III and EFL1 domains I-V are shown. CP, central protruberance.



pre-60S particles from *Dictyostelium* cells overexpressing a dominant negative SBDS variant reflected that of a mature 60S subunit enriched in eIF6 but not Nmd3, with uL16 already incorporated. Furthermore, yeast cells carrying the T-ALL-associated *uL16-H123P* allele as the sole copy of uL16 lacked detectable expression of uL16 that is required both for Nmd3 release and for Sdo1 recruitment to the 60S subunit in vivo (Weis et al., 2015). Taken together, these data support a model in which SBDS is recruited to the pre-60S subunit after uL16 binding and the removal of Nmd3. Further support for this revised model comes from cryo-EM structural analysis showing that Nmd3 physically overlaps with and prevents access of SBDS to the P-site (Ma et al., 2017; Malyutin et al., 2017). A central domain of Nmd3 that is structurally homologous to eIF5A binds in the E site of the ribosome, pulling the L1 stalk into a closed position. The junction between the N-terminal and eL22-like domains of Nmd3 occupies the P site, while the N-terminal domain extends towards the SRL, directly interacting with eIF6. Finally, complementary genetic and biochemical studies have shown that the T-ALL-associated *uL16-R98S* missense mutant disrupts Nmd3 release, thereby blocking the access of Sdo1 to the P-site that in turn reduces Ef11 binding and the subsequent removal of eIF6 (Patchett et al., 2017).

Consistent with an essential role during late cytoplasmic maturation of the 60S ribosomal subunit maturation, the SBDS protein has a conserved cytoplasmic distribution protein in multiple species, including human cells (Ball et al., 2009; Finch et al., 2011; Menne et al., 2007; Wong et al., 2011). In addition, the integration of uL16 into nascent pre-60S ribosomal subunits in the cytoplasm is an essential prerequisite for SBDS recruitment in vivo (Weis et al., 2015). The functional significance of the proposed nucleolar enrichment of SBDS still remains unclear (Austin et al., 2005).

9. Interpreting disease-associated SBDS variants

NMR spectroscopy was used to interrogate the impact of 29 disease-associated missense variants on the structural integrity of the SBDS protein and classify them into two discrete groups: those affecting the overall stability or fold of SBDS and those that alter surface epitopes without altering the stability or fold of the protein (Finch et al., 2011). The cryo-EM structures of SBDS bound to the nascent 60S subunit reveal that pathological missense variants disrupt key contacts required for SBDS binding to the rRNA of the 60S subunit or perturb interactions that stabilise important conformational states (Weis et al., 2015). Several mutations (Y32C, F27L, F57L, C84R) destabilise the fold of SBDS domain I, disrupting the interaction with the ribosomal P-site. Residue K67 (SBDS domain I) likely makes a key electrostatic interaction with the P loop rRNA, while residues K151 (N-terminus of helix α 7, domain II) and R218 (helix α 9, domain III) are important for stabilising the open conformation of SBDS through interaction with the tip of helix 69. Loss of function mutations (Δ 94-95 or D97-*K*98delinsEVQVS) alter the length of the flexible linker between domains I and II, highlighting a key role for the domain I-II linker in allowing conformational switching of the SBDS protein on the 60S subunit.

10. SDS and the quality control of ribosome assembly

Why use such a complex strategy to evict eIF6 during the final step in maturation of the large ribosomal subunit? One explanation is that it provides a mechanism to couple eIF6 release to a final quality control assessment of the structural integrity of key functional sites on the nascent 60S subunit. Together, SBDS and EFL1 proofread the integrity of the polypeptide exit tunnel, the P-site, the GTPase centre, the base of the P-stalk and the SRL. The six N-terminal residues of SBDS insert into the proximal end of the exit tunnel, while the C-terminus of the zinc finger assembly factor Rei1 probes the distal part of the tunnel (Greber et al., 2016). Thus, Rei1 and SBDS between them interrogate the integrity of the entire length of the polypeptide exit tunnel during 60S assembly. Finally, competition between EFL1 and eIF6 for an overlapping binding site on the SRL provides an elegant mechanism to couple a final quality control assessment of the structural and functional integrity of the SRL to the last step in the EFL1 catalytic cycle, the activation of GTP hydrolysis. Hence, SBDS and EFL1 emerge as key gatekeepers that license the entry of functionally competent ribosomes into the actively translating pool.

11. Does SBDS function independently of the ribosome?

A fundamental conserved role for the SBDS protein in late cytoplasmic maturation of the large ribosomal subunit has been established using a wide range of genetic, biochemical and structural approaches in multiple independent species. Never-theless, an increasing array of functions has been proposed for SBDS, including roles in rRNA processing (Koonin et al., 2001; Rujkijyanont et al., 2009; Savchenko et al., 2005; Wu et al., 2002), chemotaxis (Wessels et al., 2006), mitotic spindle stabilisation (Austin et al., 2008), cellular stress responses (Ball et al., 2009), Rac2-mediated monocyte migration (Leung et al., 2011), Fas ligand-induced apoptosis (Rujkijyanont et al., 2008), the regulation of lysosome homeostasis (Vitiello et al., 2010), mitochondrial function (Henson et al., 2013). However, in the absence of compelling evidence supporting a direct biochemical function for SBDS in any of these processes, the most logical explanation is that all these phenotypes are downstream secondary consequences of a primary defect in ribosome biogenesis and attenuated translation. This conclusion is strongly supported by the identification of mutations in the 60S ribosomal subunit assembly factor *DNAJC21* in SDS patients who are negative for mutations in the *SBDS* gene.

12. DNAJC21: a new player in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome

Biallelic mutations in the *DNAJC21* gene (GenBank: NM_001012339.2) have recently been identified in eight individuals with SDS who were negative for mutations in the *SBDS* gene. Four individuals presented similarly with bone marrow failure, intra-uterine growth retardation and/or short stature, dental abnormalities, hyperkeratosis, skin pigmentation and retinal dystrophy, one developing acute megakaryocytic leukaemia at 12 years of age (Tummala et al., 2016). The *DNAJC21* mutations included two homozygous nonsense variants (c.517C > T, p.R173*; c.793G > T, p.E265*), a splice variant (c.983+1G > T) and a missense mutation (c.94C > G, p.P32A). Another four patients from three unrelated families who had been diagnosed clinically with SDS carried biallelic mutations in *DNAJC21*, including two nonsense mutations (p.Q174*; p.V148Kfs*30) and a missense variant (c.100A > G, p.K34E) (Dhanraj et al., 2017). Interestingly, two of these individuals also had retinal dystrophy.

DNAJC21 belongs to the family of J proteins (named after the founding member, E. coli DnaJ) that interact with client heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70) chaperones to stimulate their ATPase activity (Fig. 4A–C). By definition, J proteins contain a highly conserved \sim 70 amino acid I domain, comprising four α -helices with a conserved His, Pro, Asp (HPD) tripeptide that lies within a helical hairpin between helices II and IV (Pellecchia et al., 1996). The HPD motif lies at the interaction interface with the Hsp70 client protein and is critical for stimulating Hsp70 ATPase activity (Greene et al., 1998; Jiang et al., 2007), DNAJC21 is a ubiquitously expressed 531 amino acid protein that contains a highly conserved N-terminal I domain and two zinc finger (C2H2 type) domains. The yeast DNAJC21 homologue, Jji1, is a cytosolic J protein that functions together with the cytoplasmic zinc-finger protein Rei1 (human zinc finger protein 622, ZNF622) to stimulate the ATPase activity of the Hsp70 chaperone protein Ssa (human heat shock 70 kDa protein 8 (HSPA8)), thereby promoting the release and recycling of the nuclear export factor Arx1 (human proliferation-associated protein 2G4 (PA2G4), also known as Erbb3-binding protein 1 (EBP1) and IRESspecific cellular transacting factor 45 (ITAF45)) that binds near the ribosome peptide exit tunnel (Demoinet et al., 2007; Hung and Johnson, 2006; Lebreton et al., 2006; Meyer et al., 2007, 2010). The role of human DNAJC21 in the release and nuclear recycling of PA2G4 appears to be conserved (Tummala et al., 2016). The efficient removal of yeast Tif6 depends on the prior release of Arx1 by Jjj1-Rei1-Ssa (Lebreton et al., 2006; Lo et al., 2010), linking Jjj1 and Sd01-Efl1 in a common pathway involved in late cytoplasmic 60S ribosomal subunit maturation. How the removal of Arx1 regulates Tif6 release remains unclear, but the maturation steps at the exit tunnel are clearly coordinated with events at the 60S subunit interface.

How do the J-proteins Jjj1 and the Hsp70-like ATPase Ssa remove Arx1 and Rei1 from the nascent 60S particle? Structural studies suggest that Jjj1 binds near the Arx1-Rei1 interaction site close to a Rei1 linker which projects from the polypeptide exit tunnel (Greber et al., 2016). Jjj1 likely recruits and activates Ssa at this site, promoting ATP-dependent removal of both Rei1 and Arx1. However, further experiments are required to establish whether Ssa releases Arx1 by disrupting the interaction between Arx1 and Rei1 or if Arx1 and Rei1 are simultaneously released after Ssa extracts Rei1 from the exit tunnel. Together, Jjj1, Arx1 and Rei1 likely proofread the integrity of the polypeptide exit tunnel and the nearby binding platform involved in protein biogenesis. Arx1 may interrogate the integrity of the binding sites for the signal recognition particle and the translocon, two key factors involved in co-translational membrane protein targeting, while Rei1 proofreads the ability of the exit



Fig. 4. The J-protein DNAJC21 facilitates release of the export receptor Arx1 (human PA2G4) from the pre-60S ribosomal subunit. (A) Schematic representation of the domain structure of human DNAJC21 (NP_001335349). ZnF, zinc finger. (B) Ribbon representation of the NMR structure of the J-domain (residues 2–108) from *E. coli* DnaJ protein (pdb 1xbl) (Pellecchia et al., 1996). J-domains comprise four α -helices. The invariant His, Pro, Asp (HPD) tripeptide in the loop between helices II and III is critical to stimulate the ATPase activity and in vivo function of its cognate cochaperone heat shock 70 kDa protein. (C) Visualising the 60S-bound assembly factors Arx1 (human PA2C4), Rei1 (human ZNF622) and Alb1 near the polypeptide exit tunnel (pdb 5APO) (Greber et al., 2012). The Arx1 protein shields the polypeptide exit tunnel, which is deeply probed by the C-terminus of the Rei1 protein. Alb1 likely modulates the affinity of Arx1 binding to the 60S subunit.

tunnel exit tunnel to conduct nascent polypeptides. Finally, it is possible that Jjj1 checks the integrity of the binding site for the RAC chaperone complex (Gautschi et al., 2001) that contains the structurally related J-protein Zuo1 (human ZRF1) (Yan et al., 1998). The RAC heterodimer stimulates the ATPase activity of the ribosome-bound Ssb through the J-domain of Zuo1 (Huang et al., 2005) and interacts with nascent polypeptide chain to facilitate de novo protein folding. Intriguingly then, both of the ribosome assembly factors mutated in SDS (SBDS and DNAJC21) appear to function in proofreading the structural integrity of the maturing 60S subunit.

How do SDS-associated mutations in DNAJC21 affect the function of the protein? *DNAJC21* transcripts containing nonsense and predicted frameshift mutations likely undergo nonsense-mediated mRNA decay, causing severe reduction or loss of DNAJC21 protein expression in patient samples (Dhanraj et al., 2017; Tummala et al., 2016). The missense variant p.P32A likely alters the fold of the critical J domain HPD motif, disrupting the interaction with HSPA8 and stimulation of its ATPase activity. The p.K34E missense variant reverses the surface charge of a key amino acid adjacent to the HPD motif and also likely disrupts the interaction with HSPA8. Interestingly, individuals lacking functional DNAJC21 are viable, whereas biallelic *SBDS* null mutations do not appear to be compatible with life.

13. Homozygous EFL1 mutations phenocopy Shwachman-Diamond syndrome

Four individuals homozygous for a p.R1095Q variant and two individuals homozygous for a p.M882K variant in the EFL1 GTPase were recently identified by exome sequencing (Stepensky et al., 2017). Hypomorphic *EFL1* mutations might be predicted to phenocopy SDS clinically, as EFL1 and SBDS functionally cooperate to catalyse eIF6 release during the final cytoplasmic step in 60S ribosomal subunit maturation (Finch et al., 2011; Menne et al., 2007; Weis et al., 2015; Wong et al., 2011). Interestingly, the clinical phenotype does indeed have features of classical SDS, including pancytopenia, exocrine pancreatic insufficiency and skeletal defects. This raises an interesting point: do we designate the *EFL1*-mutated clinical phenotypes as SDS or SDS-like, the term used by Stepensky et al.? This will be an interesting topic for future discussion. Importantly, the potential functional impact of the reported EFL1 missense variants on human ribosome assembly was not assessed and the introduction of the corresponding disease-related mutations in yeast had no significant impact on cell fitness. Thus, further work is required to validate the functional consequences of the reported human EFL1 mutations on 60S subunit maturation.

14. Tissue specificity in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome

The diverse phenotypes associated with the human ribosomopathies raise a key conundrum: how do mutations that perturb the ubiquitous process of ribosome assembly cause such tissue specific defects? Consistent with a fundamental conserved role for the SBDS protein in 60S subunit maturation and ribosomal subunit joining, global translation is reduced in Sdo1-deficient yeast cells (Menne et al., 2007), in mouse embryonic fibroblasts expressing the disease-related *Sbds-R126T* missense mutation (Calamita et al., 2017) and in human kidney 293 cells depleted of SBDS by siRNA (Ball et al., 2009). The sensitivity of adult mouse liver cells to Sbds deletion may reflect the high rates of global protein translation in this organ (Finch et al., 2011). The reduced availability of ribosomes may also selectively perturb the translation of specific mRNA subsets containing upstream open reading frames (uORFs) or complex 5' untranslated regions (UTRs). Indeed, the translation of uORF-containing mRNAs encoding critical regulators of granulocytic differentiation (C/EBP α and - β) is perturbed in SBDS-deficient cells (In et al., 2016). Perturbed translation of a subset of homeobox mRNAs containing complex 5' UTRs in mice carrying mutations of the *Rpl38* gene cause tissue-specific patterning defects with marked homeotic transformations of the axial skeleton. Thus, impaired global translation and reduced tissue-specific translation of complex mRNAs may both contribute to the SDS phenotype as a consequence of the reduced availability of functional 60S subunits entering the actively translating pool.

An additional tier of translational control involves the dynamic recycling of post-termination ribosomes from the 3'UTR of mRNAs by the ribosome rescue factors PELO, HBS1L and ABCE1 (Mills et al., 2017). It is possible that the expression levels of these rescue factors may modulate the sensitivity of specific cell types when the actively translating pool of ribosomes is limiting.

The attenuation of global translation evokes a range of molecular responses downstream of p53 activation, resulting in completely different outcomes depending on the specific tissue and developmental timing. Conditional disruption of the *Sbds* gene in the pancreas induced atrophy of post-natal acinar cells due to p53-dependent loss of digestive enzyme synthesis and the induction of senescence (Tourlakis et al., 2015). Pancreatic acinar cells appear to be more susceptible to the increase demand for protein synthesis in the post-natal period around the time of weaning. In contrast, p53-dependent apoptotic cell death was induced in neuronal cells. The diversity of tissue-specific responses to impaired ribosome biogenesis is further highlighted by genetic studies in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). Depletion of ribosomal protein rpl3 or the 60S subunit assembly factors sbds, pescadillo (Provost et al., 2012) and nol9 (an essential conserved polynucleotide 5' kinase involved in ITS2 pre-rRNA processing) (Bielczyk-Maczynska et al., 2015) caused a p53-independent proliferation defect in *ptf1a*-expressing pancreatic progenitor cells. By contrast, the proliferation defects in haematopoietic stem cells in *nol9* mutant zebrafish were p53-dependent. In a further example, p53-dependent disruption of biliary tract development and function was evoked by morpholino knockdown of the zebrafish CIRHIN homologue (Wilkins et al., 2013).

In summary, the tissue proclivity of the SDS phenotype likely reflects the consequences of the reduced availability of actively translating ribosomes (either through reduced subunit joining or impaired ribosome recycling), particularly when

the proliferative rates of affected tissues are high during specific stages of developmental. Perturbation of both global and tissue-specific mRNA translation (uORFs and complex 5'UTRs) may also play a role. Tissue-specific stress responses to impaired translation and the downstream consequences of p53 activation also influence the phenotypic outcome. Elucidating the mechanisms underlying the differing molecular responses to p53 activation is a key challenge for the future.

15. Dameshek's riddle and Shwachman-Diamond syndrome

The poorly understood mechanism of clonal progression to MDS/AML in SDS is encapsulated by Dameshek's riddle: how does attenuated translation and a hypoproliferative state (bone marrow failure) promote the transition to a hyperproliferative disorder (leukaemia) (Dameshek, 1967)? Haematopoietic stem cells appear to be particularly sensitive to altered (either increased or decreased) levels of protein synthesis. For example, Pten deficiency in murine haematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (HSPCs) promoted leukaemia partly by increasing protein synthesis (Signer et al., 2014). However, the concept of "niche-induced oncogenesis" posits that the expression of pro-inflammatory factors by the bone marrow stroma may promote non cell-autonomous malignant transformation in HSPCs. Support for this concept is provided by the leukaemogenic effects of introducing activating Ptpn11 mutations into the stem cell microenvironment in mice (Dong et al., 2016). Germline activating mutations of the protein tyrosine phosphatase SHP2 (encoded by PTPN11) positively regulate Ras signalling in 50% of Noonan syndrome patients, who have an increased risk of developing juvenile myelomonocytic leukaemia (JMML), a childhood myeloproliferative neoplasm (MPN). Remarkably, the introduction of Ptpn11 mutations into murine mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells (MPCs) and osteoprogenitors induced JMML-like MPN and donor-cell-derived MPN following stem cell transplantation as a consequence of excessive production of the pro-inflammatory chemokine CCL3 and the recruitment of monocytes that hyperactivate HSPCs by secreting interleukin 1β.

Is such a mechanism relevant to SDS pathogenesis? Homozygous deletion of the murine *Sbds* gene from *osterix*-expressing mesenchymal stem and progenitor cells (MPCs) induced mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, increased generation of reactive oxygen species and activated the DNA damage response in HSPCs downstream of p53-S100A8/9-Toll like receptor inflammatory signalling (Zambetti et al., 2016). However, no significant effects on bone marrow cellularity, function or HSPC number were identified, and leukaemia did not develop over the limited 4-week lifespan of the animals. Thus, further experiments are required to further validate the hypothesis that microenvironmental inflammation contributes to clonal selection and transformation in SDS. In particular, it will be important to analyse animals carrying disease-relevant hypomorphic *Sbds* mutations.

HSPCs with impaired translation are likely under strong selective pressure for mutations that suppress the underlying growth defect and reverse the restraints on proliferation. The acquisition of sporadic biallelic *TP53* mutations in SDS is clearly important clinically and biologically for clonal progression and transformation to MDS and is a poor prognostic indicator (Lindsley et al., 2017). Interestingly, the recurrent del(20)q abnormality observed in the bone marrow of SDS patients is commonly associated with loss of the *EIF6* gene (Pressato et al., 2012; Valli et al., 2013). It is attractive to speculate that a reduced dose of eIF6 in SBDS-deficient HSPCs may help bypass the restraint on growth by ameliorating the defect in rib-sosomal subunit joining, in turn favouring the formation of actively translating 80S ribosomes. It remains unclear whether the somatic acquisition of *EIF6* gene deletions in SDS has prognostic significance.

Heterozygous somatic mutations in the spliceosome gene *U2AF1* occur in 11% of patients with MDS. Given the links between perturbed ribosome function and MDS (Barlow et al., 2010; Ebert et al., 2008; Finch et al., 2011; Pellagatti and Boultwood, 2017; Shirai et al., 2015), it is intriguing that one consequence of transgenic expression of mutant U2AF1 in the mouse is dysregulation of genes involved in ribosome function and translation. These data suggest that impaired ribosome biogenesis and translation may functionally contribute to mutant U2AF1-associated disease, although this hypothesis needs to be further tested experimentally.

16. Diverse functions of genes mutated in human ribosomopathies

The human ribosomopathies are associated with mutations in multiple ribosomal proteins and assembly factors that function at distinct steps in the assembly pathway, evoking a wide range of clinical phenotypes that include haematological malignancies and cancer (Table 1). Acquired hemizygous mutations in the ribosomal protein gene *RPS14* are associated with the 5q-syndrome (Boultwood et al., 2007; Ebert et al., 2008), a subtype of MDS, while pathological variants in *RPL10, RPL5* and *RPL22* are found in 10% of cases of paediatric T-ALL (De Keersmaecker et al., 2013; Rao et al., 2012). Acquired somatic mutations in *RPS15* are found in 20% of aggressive relapsed chronic lymphocytic leukaemia, with one third of cases carrying concurrent *TP53* aberrations (Ljungstrom et al., 2016). Among the congenital ribosomopathies, Diamond-Blackfan anaemia (DBA; OMIM #105650, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK7047/) is a rare, clinically and genetically heterogeneous autosomal dominant disorder that classically presents within the first year of life with normochromic, macrocytic anaemia, reticulocytopenia and reduced or absent erythroid precursors in the bone marrow. Around 50% of individuals have associated short stature and physical anomalies including craniofacial, thumb, cardiac and urogenital defects (Vlachos et al., 2014). DBA is associated with significant predisposition to cancer, with a 30-fold increased risk of developing AML, osteosarcoma or colon cancer (Vlachos et al., 2012). More generally, hemizygous ribosomal protein gene deletions appear to be a common vulnerability in human cancer, especially in conjunction with *TP53* mutations (Ajore et al., 2017). Interestingly, zebrafish hemizygous for loss-of-function mutations in multiple ribosomal proteins develop peripheral nerve sheath tumours

Table 1

Functions of human ribosomopathy genes.

Disease	Gene	Function in ribosome assembly	Clinical phenotype	References
Autosomal recessive Shwachman-Diamond syndrome	SBDS (yeast SDO1)	Cofactor for EFL1 in eIF6 release	Neutropenia, exocrine pancreatic insufficiency, metaphyseal chondrodysplasia, predicaccitica to MDS/AMI	(Finch et al., 2011; Menne et al., 2007; Wong et al., 2011)
	DNAJC21 (yeast]][1)	J-protein, HSP70 co-chaperone, Arx1 release	predisposition to MDS/AML	(Meyer et al., 2010)
Bowen-Conradi syndrome	EMG1 (yeast Nep1)	SPOUT family pseudouridine methyltransferase; required for maturation of 18S rRNA and 40S ribosomal subunit production independent of methyltransferase activity	Growth retardation, psychomotor delay microcephaly, micrognathia, joint contractures, rockerbottom feet	(Meyer et al., 2011; Schilling et al., 2012)
North American Indian Childhood Cirrhosis	CIRHIN (yeast UTP14)	t-Utp subcomplex of the U3- containing 90S particle; rDNA transcription and 18S pre-rRNA processing	Cirrhosis	(Prieto and McStay, 2007)
Cartilage Hair Hypoplasia	RMRP	RNA component of RNase MRP; endonucleolytic cleavage that separates the 18S rRNA from the 5.8S–28S portion of the rRNA precursor	Short limb dwarfism, metaphyseal dysplasia, hypoplastic anaemia, defective B and T cell-mediated immunity, variable intestinal aganglionosis	(Goldfarb and Cech, 2017)
Dyskeratosis congenita, Høyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome	PARN	18S-E pre-rRNA processing	Bone marrow failure, hypomyelination, mucocutaneous defects, pulmonary fibrosis, developmental delay, cerebellar hypoplasia, eosophageal, urethral stenosis	(Ishikawa et al., 2017; Montellese et al., 2017)
Alopecia, neurological and endocrinopathy syndrome	<i>RBM28</i> (yeast NOP4)	Nucleolar protein, component of 66S pre-ribosomes, 27S pre-rRNA processing	Hair loss, microcephaly, mental retardation, progressive motor retardation, adrenal insufficiency	(Nousbeck et al., 2008; Sun and Woolford, 1994)
Autosomai Dominant Diamond-Blackfan anaemia	RPS7, RPS10, RPS17, RPS19, RPS20, RPS24, RPS26, RPS27, RPS28, RPS29	40S subunit proteins	Macrocytic anaemia, craniofacial and thumb abnormalities, short stature, cancer predisposition	(Cmejla et al., 2007; Doherty et al., 2010; Farrar et al., 2008; Gazda et al., 2006; Gazda et al., 2012; Gazda et al., 2008; Gripp et al., 2014; Landowski et al., 2013; Mirabello et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2015)
	RPL5, RPL11, RPL15, RPL19, RPL26, RPL27, RPL31, RPL35A	60S subunit proteins		
	GATA1	Transcription factor		(Sankaran et al., 2012)
Treacher-Collins syndrome	ISR2 TCOF1 POLR1C POLR1D	eS26 escortin rDNA transcription, NBS1 recruitment during DNA damage response	Craniofacial defects, mental retardation	(Gripp et al., 2014) (Ciccia et al., 2014; Larsen et al., 2014)
Congenital asplenia Aplasia cutis congenita	RPSA BMS1	40S suburit protein Component of the 90S particle,	Absence of spleen Skin agenesis on scalp vertex	(Bolze et al., 2013) (Marneros, 2013)
Familial colorectal cancer type X	RPS20	40S subunit protein	Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma with no	(Nieminen et al., 2014)
RPS23-related ribosomopathy	RPS23	40S subunit protein	Mismatch repair defects Microcephaly, hearing loss, intellectual disability, autism	(Paolini et al., 2017)
Leukoencephalopathy, intracranial calcifications and cysts (LCC) V-linked recessive	SNORD118	box C/D snoRNA U8	Progressive cerebral degeneration	(Jenkinson et al., 2016)
Dyskeratosis congenita, Høyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome	DKC1	H/ACA ribonucleoprotein complex subunit 4; rRNA pseudouridine synthase, telomere maintenance	Abnormal skin pigmentation, nail dystrophy, oral leukoplakia, bone marrow failure, cancer predisposition, short stature, microcephaly, immunodeficiency	(Heiss et al., 1998; Lafontaine et al., 1998)

Table 1 (continued)

Disease	Gene	Function in ribosome assembly	Clinical phenotype	References
Autism	RPL10	60S subunit protein	Microcephaly, growth retardation, seizures	(Brooks et al., 2014)
Microcephaly Sporadic	RPL10		Autism	(Klauck et al., 2006)
Relapsed CLL	RPS15, RPSA, RPS20	40S subunit proteins, binds MDM2	Adverse prognosis CLL after first line therapy	(Ljungstrom et al., 2015)
Paediatric T-ALL	RPL5, RPL10, RPL22	60S subunit protein	T-ALL	(De Keersmaecker et al., 2013)
5q- syndrome	RPS14	40S subunit protein	MDS and macrocytic anaemia	(Ebert et al., 2008)

(MacInnes et al., 2008), while deletion of *RPS26* induces haematopoietic tumours in Drosophila (Watson et al., 1992), raising the possibility that ribosomal protein genes are evolutionarily conserved tumour suppressors.

The link between DBA and the ribosome was initially established though the identification of pathological variants in the *RPS19* gene that encodes the ribosomal protein RPS19 (Draptchinskaia et al., 1999). Mutations in *RPS19* are found in approximately 25% of DBA cases, but additional autosomal dominant mutations are found in multiple ribosomal protein constituents of both the large and small ribosomal subunits (Table 1). DBA-associated mutations extend beyond ribosomal protein genes to include pathological variants of the X-linked transcription factor GATA1 (Sankaran et al., 2012) and the escortin TSR2 (Gripp et al., 2014) that transfers eS26 (also mutated in DBA) to its binding site on the 90S pre-ribosome in the nucleolus (Schutz et al., 2014). Stabilisation of p53 accounts for a wide range of phenotypes in mice (including defective erythropoiesis, epidermal melanocytosis, reduced body size, disruption of somitogenesis and retinal cell fate determination) associated with a reduced dosage of multiple ribosomal protein genes (Barlow et al., 2010; Jaako et al., 2015; McGowan et al., 2008; Oliver et al., 2004).

The *TCOF1* gene that is predominantly mutated in Treacher-Collins syndrome (TCS, OMIM: 154500) (Bowman et al., 2012) encodes a nucleolar phosphoprotein that has recently been proposed to function as a DNA damage response factor that regulates rDNA transcription by recruiting the Nijmegen breakage syndrome protein NBS1 to nucleoli following DNA damage (Ciccia et al., 2014; Larsen et al., 2014). The discovery of mutations in *POLR1C* and *POLR1D* (Dauwerse et al., 2011) in TCS supports the possibility that defective DNA repair may contribute to disease pathophysiology.

Mutations in *EMG1* (yeast *NEP1*) cause autosomal recessive Bowen-Conradi syndrome (OMIM: 211180) (Armistead et al., 2009). *NEP1* encodes a dimeric N1-specific pseudouridine methyltransferase that is structurally homologous to the SPOUT (S-adenosylmethyltransferase-binding knotted methyltransferase fold, exemplified by SpoU and TrmD) family of methyl-transferases (Wurm et al., 2010). However, the key role of Nep1 appears to be related to Rps19 loading, as the methyl-transferase activity is not essential for ribosome assembly (Meyer et al., 2011; Schilling et al., 2012).

Homozygous R565W mutations in human UTP4/CIRHIN cause the autosomal recessive disorder North American Indian Childhood Cirrhosis (OMIM: 604901) that is found exclusively in Ojibway-Cree children from a First Nations Canadian population (Chagnon et al., 2002). In yeast, Utp4 was first identified as a component of the SSU processome (Dragon et al., 2002). Utp4 is also part of the t-Utp/UtpA subcomplex of the SSU processome required for pre-rRNA processing and transcription (Gallagher et al., 2004). The UTP4 component of the human t-UTP/UTPA subcomplex is only required for 18S pre-rRNA processing and not pre-rDNA transcription (Prieto and McStay, 2007).

The *PARN* gene, defective in dyskeratosis congenita, Høyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome and pulmonary fibrosis (Burris et al., 2016; Dhanraj et al., 2015; Stuart et al., 2015; Tummala et al., 2015), encodes a poly(A) specific ribonuclease involved in poly(A) tail shortening of a wide range of mRNA and non-coding RNA substrates including scaRNAs and box H/ACA small nucleolar RNAs (snoRNAs) (Berndt et al., 2012), the human telomerase RNA component (Moon et al., 2015; Nguyen et al., 2015; Tseng et al., 2015), miRNAs (Katoh et al., 2015; Yoda et al., 2013), piRNAs (Izumi et al., 2016; Tang et al., 2016) and Y RNAs (Shukla and Parker, 2017). The functional repertoire for PARN has recently been expanded to include nuclear pre-rRNA processing. PARN is a component of nuclear pre-40S ribosomal particles that is required for 3'-5' exonucleolytic trimming of the 18S-E pre-rRNA and promotes the subsequent final 3' end maturation of the 18S rRNA by the endonuclease NOB1 in the cytosol (Ishikawa et al., 2017; Montellese et al., 2017). Thus, PARN, like DKC1, bridges telomere maintenance and ribosome biogenesis in congenital bone marrow failure disorders.

MRP RNA is an abundant, essential, noncoding RNA that is highly conserved in all eukaryotes (Davila Lopez et al., 2009; Piccinelli et al., 2005). Autosomal dominant Cartilage Hair Hypoplasia (CHH, OMIM: 250250), caused by mutations in MRP RNA, is characterised by short stature, sparse hair, malabsorption, haematological and immunological defects and predisposition to cancer (Ridanpaa et al., 2001). In a series of elegant experiments, the elimination of cellular MRP RNA by CRISPR-Cas9 genome editing revealed that MRP catalyses the endonucleolytic cleavage within ITS1 that separates the 18S rRNA from the 5.8S–28S portion of the rRNA precursor (Goldfarb and Cech, 2017).

Box C/D snoRNAs are evolutionarily conserved non-protein-coding RNAs involved in ribosome biogenesis (Watkins and Bohnsack, 2012). Interestingly, biallelic mutations in the *SNORD118* gene that encodes the U8 box C/D snoRNA cause the cerebral microangiopathy known as leukoencephalopathy with calcifications and cysts (LCC) (Jenkinson et al., 2016). LCC is associated with progressive cerebral degeneration that is characterised pathologically by angiomatous-like blood vessels with gliosis and Rosenthal fibre deposition (Labrune et al., 1996). The U8 snoRNA is a vertebrate-specific ribosome assembly factor

that is essential for maturation of the 5.8S and 28S rRNAs (Peculis, 1997; Peculis and Steitz, 1994; Tyc and Steitz, 1989). U8 is transcribed independently to generate precursor U8 snoRNAs that are processed to mature box C/D U8 snoRNAs (Peculis et al., 2001). The conserved box C/D motif of U8 recruits four core proteins, 15.5K, NOP56, NOP58 and fibrillarin, that bind in a stepwise manner (Kiss et al., 2006). A conserved LSm (like-Sm) binding site on the U8 snoRNA binds seven individual LSm proteins, forming a ring-like small nucleolar ribonucleoprotein complex that is necessary for ribosomal RNA processing (Kufel et al., 2003). In summary, LCC likely represents a novel form of ribosomopathy caused by the expression of hypomorphic variants of the U8 box C/D snoRNA.

17. Future studies

For SDS patients and their families, it will be important to identify informative prognostic biomarkers to predict who is at highest risk of progressing to MDS/AML and who may benefit from early therapeutic intervention. International registries will help expand the range of clinical phenotypes in SDS and define the natural history of the condition. Exome sequencing will likely reveal further gene variants among the 5–10% of individuals clinically diagnosed as SDS who are negative for SBDS and DNAJC21 mutations, while prospective sequencing of serial samples from SDS patients will be important to identify the key genetic changes that promote clonal progression to MDS and leukaemia. The generation of viable SDS animal models will be important both for elucidating mechanisms of disease and for testing novel therapeutics, but significant progress may also come from cellular and induced pluripotent stem cell disease models (Pellagatti et al., 2016). The development of targeted therapeutics will ultimately depend on better understanding of the fundamental molecular mechanisms of cytoplasmic ribosome maturation that are corrupted in SDS. In particular, the recent advances in single-particle cryo-EM are set to rapidly transform our understanding of ribosome assembly and have the potential to provide structural frameworks for drug design. There are a number of outstanding unanswered questions. What is the precise mechanism of eIF6 release and the role of eIF6 phosphorylation? What is the molecular basis of the allosteric modulation of EFL1 function by SBDS and what is the timing and precise role of EFL1 GTP hydrolysis? What is the molecular mechanism of p53 activation in response to eIF6 retention, defective subunit joining and attenuated translation in SBDS-deficient cells? What are the molecular mechanisms that evoke tissue-specific phenotypes downstream of p53? Understanding the molecular pathophysiology of SDS and related human ribosomopathies is an exciting area of research that is likely to provide significant new insights into the fundamental conserved mechanisms of ribosome assembly, its quality control and cancer biology more generally.

Conflict of interest

None.

Acknowledgements

Thanks to the members of the Warren lab for discussions. Work in the Warren group is supported by a Specialist Programme from Bloodwise (12048 to A.J.W.), the UK Medical Research Council (MRC) (MC_U105161083 to A.J.W.), a Wellcome Trust strategic award to the Cambridge Institute for Medical Research (100140), a core support grant from the Wellcome Trust and MRC to the Wellcome Trust–Medical Research Council Cambridge Stem Cell Institute, Ted's Gang, the Connor Wright Shwachman-Diamond Project and the Cambridge National Institute for Health Research Biomedical Research Centre.

References

- Ajore, R., Raiser, D., McConkey, M., Joud, M., Boidol, B., Mar, B., Saksena, G., Weinstock, D.M., Armstrong, S., Ellis, S.R., Ebert, B.L., Nilsson, B., 2017. Deletion of ribosomal protein genes is a common vulnerability in human cancer, especially in concert with TP53 mutations. EMBO Mol. Med. 9 (4), 498–507.
- Armistead, J., Khatkar, S., Meyer, B., Mark, B.L., Patel, N., Coghlan, G., Lamont, R.E., Liu, S., Wiechert, J., Cattini, P.A., Koetter, P., Wrogemann, K., Greenberg, C.R., Entian, K.D., Zelinski, T., Triggs-Raine, B., 2009. Mutation of a gene essential for ribosome biogenesis, EMG1, causes Bowen-Conradi syndrome. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 84 (6), 728–739.

Austin, K.M., Gupta, M.L., Coats, S.A., Tulpule, A., Mostoslavsky, G., Balazs, A.B., Mulligan, R.C., Daley, G., Pellman, D., Shimamura, A., 2008. Mitotic spindle destabilization and genomic instability in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. J. Clin. Invest. 118 (4), 1511–1518.

Austin, K.M., Leary, R.J., Shimamura, A., 2005. The Shwachman-Diamond SBDS protein localizes to the nucleolus. Blood 106 (4), 1253-1258.

Ball, H.L., Zhang, B., Riches, J.J., Gandhi, R., Li, J., Rommens, J.M., Myers, J.S., 2009. Shwachman-Bodian Diamond syndrome is a multi-functional protein implicated in cellular stress responses. Hum. Mol. Genet. 18 (19), 3684–3695.

Ban, N., Beckmann, R., Cate, J.H., Dinman, J.D., Dragon, F., Ellis, S.R., Lafontaine, D.L., Lindahl, L., Liljas, A., Lipton, J.M., McAlear, M.A., Moore, P.B., Noller, H.F., Ortega, J., Panse, V.G., Ramakrishnan, V., Spahn, C.M., Steitz, T.A., Tchorzewski, M., Tollervey, D., Warren, A.J., Williamson, J.R., Wilson, D., Yonath, A., Yusupov, M., 2014. A new system for naming ribosomal proteins. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 24, 165–169.

Bansode, R.R., Huang, W., Roy, S.K., Mehta, M., Mehta, K.D., 2008. Protein kinase C deficiency increases fatty acid oxidation and reduces fat storage. J. Biol. Chem. 283 (1), 231–236.

Barlow, J.L., Drynan, L.F., Hewett, D.R., Holmes, L.R., Lorenzo-Abalde, S., Lane, A.L., Jolin, H.E., Pannell, R., Middleton, A.J., Wong, S.H., Warren, A.J., Wainscoat, J.S., Boultwood, J., McKenzie, A.N., 2010. A p53-dependent mechanism underlies macrocytic anemia in a mouse model of human 5qsyndrome. Nat. Med. 16 (1), 59–66.

Becam, A.M., Nasr, F., Racki, W.J., Zagulski, M., Herbert, C.J., 2001. Ria1p (Ynl163c), a protein similar to elongation factors 2, is involved in the biogenesis of the 60S subunit of the ribosome in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol. Genet. Genomics 266 (3), 454–462.

Berndt, H., Harnisch, C., Rammelt, C., Stohr, N., Zirkel, A., Dohm, J.C., Himmelbauer, H., Tavanez, J.P., Huttelmaier, S., Wahle, E., 2012. Maturation of mammalian H/ACA box snoRNAs: PAPD5-dependent adenylation and PARN-dependent trimming. RNA 18 (5), 958–972.

- Bielczyk-Maczynska, E., Lam Hung, L., Ferreira, L., Fleischmann, T., Weis, F., Fernandez-Pevida, A., Harvey, S.A., Wali, N., Warren, A.J., Barroso, I., Stemple, D.L., Cvejic, A., 2015. The ribosome biogenesis protein Nol9 is essential for definitive hematopoiesis and pancreas morphogenesis in zebrafish. PLoS Genet. 11 (12), e1005677.
- Bolze, A., Mahlaoui, N., Byun, M., Turner, B., Trede, N., Ellis, S.R., Abhyankar, A., Itan, Y., Patin, E., Brebner, S., Sackstein, P., Puel, A., Picard, C., Abel, L., Quintana-Murci, L., Faust, S.N., Williams, A.P., Baretto, R., Duddridge, M., Kini, U., Pollard, A.J., Gaud, C., Frange, P., Orbach, D., Emile, J.F., Stephan, J.L., Sorensen, R., Plebani, A., Hammarstrom, L., Conley, M.E., Selleri, L., Casanova, J.L., 2013. Ribosomal protein SA haploinsufficiency in humans with isolated congenital asplenia. Science 340 (6135), 976–978.
- Boocock, G.R., Morrison, J.A., Popovic, M., Richards, N., Ellis, L., Durie, P.R., Rommens, J.M., 2003. Mutations in SBDS are associated with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Nat. Genet. 33 (1), 97–101.
- Boultwood, J., Pellagatti, A., Cattan, H., Lawrie, C.H., Giagounidis, A., Malcovati, L., Della Porta, M.G., Jadersten, M., Killick, S., Fidler, C., Cazzola, M., Hellstrom-Lindberg, E., Wainscoat, J.S., 2007. Gene expression profiling of CD34+ cells in patients with the 5q- syndrome. Br. J. Haematol. 139 (4), 578–589.
- Bowman, M., Oldridge, M., Archer, C., O'Rourke, A., McParland, J., Brekelmans, R., Seller, A., Lester, T., 2012. Gross deletions in TCOF1 are a cause of Treacher-Collins-Franceschetti syndrome. Eur. J. Hum. Genet. 20 (7), 769–777.
- Bradatsch, B., Katahira, J., Kowalinski, E., Bange, G., Yao, W., Sekimoto, T., Baumgartel, V., Boese, G., Bassler, J., Wild, K., Peters, R., Yoneda, Y., Sinning, I., Hurt, E., 2007. Arx1 functions as an unorthodox nuclear export receptor for the 60S preribosomal subunit. Mol. Cell 27 (5), 767–779.
- Brooks, S.S., Wall, A.L., Golzio, C., Reid, D.W., Kondyles, A., Willer, J.R., Botti, C., Nicchitta, C.V., Katsanis, N., Davis, E.E., 2014. A novel ribosomopathy caused by dysfunction of RPL10 disrupts neurodevelopment and causes X-linked microcephaly in humans. Genetics 198 (2), 723–733.
- Burris, A.M., Ballew, B.J., Kentosh, J.B., Turner, C.E., Norton, S.A., Laboratory, N.D.C.G.R., Group, N.D.C.S.W., Giri, N., Alter, B.P., Nellan, A., Gamper, C., Hartman, K.R., Savage, S.A., 2016. Hoyeraal-hreidarsson syndrome due to PARN mutations: fourteen years of follow-up. Pediatr. Neurol. 56, 62–68 e61. Burwick, N., Coats, S.A., Nakamura, T., Shimamura, A., 2012. Impaired ribosomal subunit association in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Blood 120 (26), 5143–5152
- Calamita, P., Miluzio, A., Russo, A., Pesce, E., Ricciardi, S., Khanim, F., Cheroni, C., Alfieri, R., Mancino, M., Gorrini, C., Rossetti, G., Peluso, I., Pagani, M., Medina, D.L., Rommens, J., Biffo, S., 2017. SBDS-deficient cells have an altered homeostatic equilibrium due to translational inefficiency which explains their reduced fitness and provides a logical framework for intervention. PLoS Genet. 13 (1), e1006552.
- Ceci, M., Gaviraghi, C., Gorrini, C., Sala, L.A., Offenhauser, N., Marchisio, P.C., Biffo, S., 2003. Release of eIF6 (p27BBP) from the 60S subunit allows 80S ribosome assembly. Nature 426 (6966), 579–584.
- Chagnon, P., Michaud, J., Mitchell, G., Mercier, J., Marion, J.F., Drouin, E., Rasquin-Weber, A., Hudson, T.J., Richter, A., 2002. A missense mutation (R565W) in cirhin (FLJ14728) in North American Indian childhood cirrhosis. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 71 (6), 1443–1449.
- Chaker-Margot, M., Barandun, J., Hunziker, M., Klinge, S., 2017. Architecture of the yeast small subunit processome. Science 355 (6321).
- Ciccia, A., Huang, J.W., Izhar, L., Sowa, M.E., Harper, J.W., Elledge, S.J., 2014. Treacher Collins syndrome TCOF1 protein cooperates with NBS1 in the DNA damage response. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 111 (52), 18631–18636.
- Cmejla, R., Cmejlova, J., Handrkova, H., Petrak, J., Pospisilova, D., 2007. Ribosomal protein S17 gene (RPS17) is mutated in Diamond-Blackfan anemia. Hum. Mutat. 28 (12), 1178–1182.
- Dameshek, W., 1967. Riddle: what do aplastic anemia, paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria (PNH) and "hypoplastic" leukemia have in common? Blood 30 (2), 251–254.
- Dauwerse, J.G., Dixon, J., Seland, S., Ruivenkamp, C.A.L., van Haeringen, A., Hoefsloot, L.H., Peters, D.J.M., Boers, A.C.D., Daumer-Haas, C., Maiwald, R., Zweier, C., Kerr, B., Cobo, A.M., Toral, J.F., Hoogeboom, A.J.M., Lohmann, D.R., Hehr, U., Dixon, M.J., Breuning, M.H., Wieczorek, D., 2011. Mutations in genes encoding subunits of RNA polymerases I and III cause Treacher Collins syndrome. Nat. Genet. 43 (1), 20–22.
- Davila Lopez, M., Rosenblad, M.A., Samuelsson, T., 2009. Conserved and variable domains of RNase MRP RNA. RNA Biol. 6 (3), 208–220.
- De Keersmaecker, K., Atak, Z.K., Li, N., Vicente, C., Patchett, S., Girardi, T., Gianfelici, V., Geerdens, E., Clappier, E., Porcu, M., Lahortiga, I., Luca, R., Yan, J.K., Hulselmans, G., Vranckx, H., Vandepoel, R., Sweron, B., Jacobs, K., Mentens, N., Wlodarska, I., Cauwelier, B., Cloos, J., Soulier, J., Uyttebroeck, A., Bagni, C., Hassan, B.A., Vandenberghe, P., Johnson, A.W., Aerts, S., Cools, J., 2013. Exome sequencing identifies mutation in CNOT3 and ribosomal genes RPL5 and RPL10 in T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Nat. Genet. 45 (2), 186–190.
- de Oliveira, J.F., Sforca, M.L., Blumenschein, T.M., Goldfeder, M.B., Guimaraes, B.G., Oliveira, C.C., Zanchin, N.I., Zeri, A.C., 2010. Structure, dynamics, and RNA interaction analysis of the human SBDS protein. J. Mol. Biol. 396 (4), 1053–1069.
- Demoinet, E., Jacquier, A., Lutfalla, G., Fromont-Racine, M., 2007. The Hsp40 chaperone Jjj1 is required for the nucleo-cytoplasmic recycling of preribosomal factors in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. RNA 13 (9), 1570–1581.
- Dhanraj, S., Gunja, S.M., Deveau, A.P., Nissbeck, M., Boonyawat, B., Coombs, A.J., Renieri, A., Mucciolo, M., Marozza, A., Buoni, S., Turner, L., Li, H., Jarrar, A., Sabanayagam, M., Kirby, M., Shago, M., Pinto, D., Berman, J.N., Scherer, S.W., Virtanen, A., Dror, Y., 2015. Bone marrow failure and developmental delay caused by mutations in poly(A)-specific ribonuclease (PARN). J. Med. Genet. 52 (11), 738–748.
- Dhanraj, S., Manji, A., Pinto, D., Scherer, S.W., Favre, H., Loh, M.L., Chetty, R., Wei, A.C., Dror, Y., 2013. Molecular characteristics of a pancreatic adenocarcinoma associated with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Pediatr. Blood Cancer 60 (5), 754–760.
- Dhanraj, S., Matveev, A., Li, H., Lauhasurayotin, S., Jardine, L., Cada, M., Zlateska, B., Tailor, C.S., Zhou, J., Mendoza-Londono, R., Vincent, A., Durie, P.R., Scherer, S.W., Rommens, J.M., Heon, E., Dror, Y., 2017. Biallelic mutations in DNAJC21 cause Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Blood 129 (11), 1557–1562.
- Doherty, L., Sheen, M.R., Vlachos, A., Choesmel, V., O'Donohue, M.F., Clinton, C., Schneider, H.E., Sieff, C.A., Newburger, P.E., Ball, S.E., Niewiadomska, E., Matysiak, M., Glader, B., Arceci, R.J., Farrar, J.E., Atsidaftos, E., Lipton, J.M., Gleizes, P.E., Gazda, H.T., 2010. Ribosomal protein genes RPS10 and RPS26 are commonly mutated in Diamond-Blackfan anemia. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 86 (2), 222–228.
- Donadieu, J., Fenneteau, O., Beaupain, B., Beaufils, S., Bellanger, F., Mahlaoui, N., Lambilliotte, A., Aladjidi, N., Bertrand, Y., Mialou, V., Perot, C., Michel, G., Fouyssac, F., Paillard, C., Gandemer, V., Boutard, P., Schmitz, J., Morali, A., Leblanc, T., Bellanne-Chantelot, C., Associated investigators of the French Severe Chronic Neutropenia, R., 2012. Classification of and risk factors for hematologic complications in a French national cohort of 102 patients with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Haematologica 97 (9), 1312–1319.
- Dong, L., Yu, W.M., Zheng, H., Loh, M.L., Bunting, S.T., Pauly, M., Huang, G., Zhou, M., Broxmeyer, H.E., Scadden, D.T., Qu, C.K., 2016. Leukaemogenic effects of Ptpn11 activating mutations in the stem cell microenvironment. Nature 539 (7628), 304–308.
- Dragon, F., Gallagher, J.E., Compagnone-Post, P.A., Mitchell, B.M., Porwancher, K.A., Wehner, K.A., Wormsley, S., Settlage, R.E., Shabanowitz, J., Osheim, Y., Beyer, A.L., Hunt, D.F., Baserga, S.J., 2002. A large nucleolar U3 ribonucleoprotein required for 18S ribosomal RNA biogenesis. Nature 417 (6892), 967–970.
- Draptchinskaia, N., Gustavsson, P., Andersson, B., Pettersson, M., Willig, T.N., Dianzani, I., Ball, S., Tchernia, G., Klar, J., Matsson, H., Tentler, D., Mohandas, N., Carlsson, B., Dahl, N., 1999. The gene encoding ribosomal protein S19 is mutated in Diamond-Blackfan anaemia. Nat. Genet. 21 (2), 169–175.
- Ebert, B.L., Pretz, J., Bosco, J., Chang, C.Y., Tamayo, P., Galili, N., Raza, A., Root, D.E., Attar, E., Ellis, S.R., Golub, T.R., 2008. Identification of RPS14 as a 5qsyndrome gene by RNA interference screen. Nature 451 (7176), 335–339.
- Erdos, M., Alapi, K., Balogh, I., Oroszlan, G., Rakoczi, E., Sumegi, J., Marodi, L., 2006. Severe Shwachman-Diamond syndrome phenotype caused by compound heterozygous missense mutations in the SBDS gene. Exp. Hematol. 34 (11), 1517–1521.
- Farrar, J.E., Nater, M., Caywood, E., McDevitt, M.A., Kowalski, J., Takemoto, C.M., Talbot Jr., C.C., Meltzer, P., Esposito, D., Beggs, A.H., Schneider, H.E., Grabowska, A., Ball, S.E., Niewiadomska, E., Sieff, C.A., Vlachos, A., Atsidaftos, E., Ellis, S.R., Lipton, J.M., Gazda, H.T., Arceci, R.J., 2008. Abnormalities of the large ribosomal subunit protein, Rpl35a, in Diamond-Blackfan anemia. Blood 112 (5), 1582–1592.
- Finch, A.J., Hilcenko, C., Basse, N., Drynan, L.F., Goyenechea, B., Menne, T.F., Gonzalez Fernandez, A., Simpson, P., D'Santos, C.S., Arends, M.J., Donadieu, J., Bellanne-Chantelot, C., Costanzo, M., Boone, C., McKenzie, A.N., Freund, S.M., Warren, A.J., 2011. Uncoupling of GTP hydrolysis from eIF6 release on the ribosome causes Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Genes Dev. 25 (9), 917–929.
- Frank, J., 2017. Advances in the field of single-particle cryo-electron microscopy over the last decade. Nat. Protoc. 12 (2), 209–212.

- Gadal, O., Strauss, D., Kessl, J., Trumpower, B., Tollervey, D., Hurt, E., 2001. Nuclear export of 60s ribosomal subunits depends on Xpo1p and requires a nuclear export sequence-containing factor, Nmd3p, that associates with the large subunit protein Rpl10p. Mol. Cell Biol. 21 (10), 3405–3415.
- Gallagher, J.E., Dunbar, D.A., Granneman, S., Mitchell, B.M., Osheim, Y., Beyer, A.L., Baserga, S.J., 2004. RNA polymerase I transcription and pre-rRNA processing are linked by specific SSU processome components. Genes Dev. 18 (20), 2506–2517.
- Gartmann, M., Blau, M., Armache, J.P., Mielke, T., Topf, M., Beckmann, R., 2010. Mechanism of elF6-mediated inhibition of ribosomal subunit joining. J. Biol. Chem. 285 (20), 14848–14851.
- Gautschi, M., Lilie, H., Funfschilling, U., Mun, A., Ross, S., Lithgow, T., Rucknagel, P., Rospert, S., 2001. RAC, a stable ribosome-associated complex in yeast formed by the DnaK-DnaJ homologs Ssz1p and zuotin. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 98 (7), 3762–3767.
- Gazda, H.T., Grabowska, A., Merida-Long, L.B., Latawiec, E., Schneider, H.E., Lipton, J.M., Vlachos, A., Atsidaftos, E., Ball, S.E., Orfali, K.A., Niewiadomska, E., Da Costa, L., Tchernia, G., Niemeyer, C., Meerpohl, J.J., Stahl, J., Schratt, G., Glader, B., Backer, K., Wong, C., Nathan, D.G., Beggs, A.H., Sieff, C.A., 2006. Ribosomal protein S24 gene is mutated in Diamond-Blackfan anemia. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 79 (6), 1110–1118.
- Gazda, H.T., Preti, M., Sheen, M.R., O'Donohue, M.F., Vlachos, A., Davies, S.M., Kattamis, A., Doherty, L., Landowski, M., Buros, C., Ghazvinian, R., Sieff, C.A., Newburger, P.E., Niewiadomska, E., Matysiak, M., Glader, B., Atsidaftos, E., Lipton, J.M., Gleizes, P.E., Beggs, A.H., 2012. Frameshift mutation in p53 regulator RPL26 is associated with multiple physical abnormalities and a specific pre-ribosomal RNA processing defect in diamond-blackfan anemia. Hum. Mutat. 33 (7), 1037–1044.
- Gazda, H.T., Sheen, M.R., Vlachos, A., Choesmel, V., O'Donohue, M.F., Schneider, H., Darras, N., Hasman, C., Sieff, C.A., Newburger, P.E., Ball, S.E., Niewiadomska, E., Matysiak, M., Zaucha, J.M., Glader, B., Niemeyer, C., Meerpohl, J.J., Atsidaftos, E., Lipton, J.M., Gleizes, P.E., Beggs, A.H., 2008. Ribosomal protein L5 and L11 mutations are associated with cleft palate and abnormal thumbs in Diamond-Blackfan anemia patients. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 83 (6), 769–780.
- Goldfarb, K.C., Cech, T.R., 2017. Targeted CRISPR disruption reveals a role for RNase MRP RNA in human preribosomal RNA processing. Genes Dev. 31 (1), 59–71.
- Gomar-Alba, M., Jimenez-Marti, E., del Olmo, M., 2012. The Saccharomyces cerevisiae Hot1p regulated gene YHR087W (HGI1) has a role in translation upon high glucose concentration stress. BMC Mol. Biol. 13, 19.
- Graindorge, J.S., Rousselle, J.C., Senger, B., Lenormand, P., Namane, A., Lacroute, F., Fasiolo, F., 2005. Deletion of EFL1 results in heterogeneity of the 60 S GTPase-associated rRNA conformation. J. Mol. Biol. 352 (2), 355–369.
- Grandi, P., Rybin, V., Bassler, J., Petfalski, E., Štrauss, D., Marzioch, M., Schafer, T., Kuster, B., Tschochner, H., Tollervey, D., Gavin, A.C., Hurt, E., 2002. 90S preribosomes include the 35S pre-rRNA, the U3 snoRNP, and 40S subunit processing factors but predominantly lack 60S synthesis factors. Mol. Cell 10 (1), 105–115.
- Greber, B.J., Boehringer, D., Montellese, C., Ban, N., 2012. Cryo-EM structures of Arx1 and maturation factors Rei1 and Jjj1 bound to the 60S ribosomal subunit. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 19 (12), 1228-1233.
- Greber, B.J., Gerhardy, S., Leitner, A., Leibundgut, M., Salem, M., Boehringer, D., Leulliot, N., Aebersold, R., Panse, V.G., Ban, N., 2016. Insertion of the biogenesis factor Rei1 probes the ribosomal tunnel during 60S maturation. Cell 164, 91–102.
- Greene, M.K., Maskos, K., Landry, S.J., 1998. Role of the J-domain in the cooperation of Hsp40 with Hsp70. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 95 (11), 6108-6113.
- Gripp, K.W., Curry, C., Olney, A.H., Sandoval, C., Fisher, J., Chong, J.X., Genomics, U.W.C.f.M., Pilchman, L., Sahraoui, R., Stabley, D.L., Sol-Church, K., 2014. Diamond-Blackfan anemia with mandibulofacial dystostosis is heterogeneous, including the novel DBA genes TSR2 and RPS28. Am. J. Med. Genet. A 164A (9), 2240–2249.
- Groft, C.M., Beckmann, R., Sali, A., Burley, S.K., 2000. Crystal structures of ribosome anti-association factor IF6. Nat. Struct. Biol. 7 (12), 1156–1164.
- Hedges, J., West, M., Johnson, A.W., 2005. Release of the export adapter, Nmd3p, from the 60S ribosomal subunit requires Rpl10p and the cytoplasmic GTPase Lsg1p. EMBO J. 24 (3), 567–579.
- Heiss, N.S., Knight, S.W., Vulliamy, T.J., Klauck, S.M., Wiemann, S., Mason, P.J., Poustka, A., Dokal, I., 1998. X-linked dyskeratosis congenita is caused by mutations in a highly conserved gene with putative nucleolar functions. Nat. Genet. 19 (1), 32–38.
- Henson, A.L., Moore, J.B.t., Alard, P., Wattenberg, M.M., Liu, J.M., Ellis, S.R., 2013. Mitochondrial function is impaired in yeast and human cellular models of Shwachman Diamond syndrome. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 437 (1), 29–34.
- Ho, J.H., Kallstrom, G., Johnson, A.W., 2000. Nmd3p is a Crm1p-dependent adapter protein for nuclear export of the large ribosomal subunit. J. Cell Biol. 151 (5), 1057–1066.
- Huang, P., Gautschi, M., Walter, W., Rospert, S., Craig, E.A., 2005. The Hsp70 Ssz1 modulates the function of the ribosome-associated J-protein Zuo1. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 12 (6), 497–504.
- Hung, N.J., Johnson, A.W., 2006. Nuclear recycling of the pre-60S ribosomal subunit-associated factor Arx1 depends on Rei1 in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol. Cell Biol. 26 (10), 3718–3727.
- In, K., Zaini, M.A., Muller, C., Warren, A.J., von Lindern, M., Calkhoven, C.F., 2016. Shwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome (SBDS) protein deficiency impairs translation re-initiation from C/EBPalpha and C/EBPbeta mRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 44, 4134–4146.
- Ishikawa, H., Yoshikawa, H., Izumikawa, K., Miura, Y., Taoka, M., Nobe, Y., Yamauchi, Y., Nakayama, H., Simpson, R.J., Isobe, T., Takahashi, N., 2017. Poly(A)specific ribonuclease regulates the processing of small-subunit rRNAs in human cells. Nucleic Acids Res. 45 (6), 3437–3447.
- Izumi, N., Shoji, K., Sakaguchi, Y., Honda, S., Kirino, Y., Suzuki, T., Katsuma, S., Tomari, Y., 2016. Identification and functional analysis of the pre-piRNA 3' trimmer in silkworms. Cell 164 (5), 962–973.
- Jaako, P., Debnath, S., Olsson, K., Zhang, Y., Flygare, J., Lindstrom, M.S., Bryder, D., Karlsson, S., 2015. Disruption of the 5S RNP-Mdm2 interaction significantly improves the erythroid defect in a mouse model for Diamond-Blackfan anemia. Leukemia 29 (11), 2221–2229.
- Jenkinson, E.M., Rodero, M.P., Kasher, P.R., Uggenti, C., Oojageer, A., Goosey, L.C., Rose, Y., Kershaw, C.J., Urquhart, J.E., Williams, S.G., Bhaskar, S.S., O'Sullivan, J., Baerlocher, G.M., Haubitz, M., Aubert, G., Baranano, K.W., Barnicoat, A.J., Battini, R., Berger, A., Blair, E.M., Brunstrom-Hernandez, J.E., Buckard, J.A., Cassiman, D.M., Caumes, R., Cordelli, D.M., De Waele, L.M., Fay, A.J., Ferreira, P., Fletcher, N.A., Fryer, A.E., Goel, H., Hemingway, C.A., Henneke, M., Hughes, I., Jefferson, R.J., Kumar, R., Lagae, L., Landrieu, P.G., Lourenco, C.M., Malpas, T.J., Mehta, S.G., Metz, I., Naidu, S., Ounap, K., Panzer, A. , Prabhakar, P., Quaghebeur, G., Schiffmann, R., Sherr, E.H., Sinnathuray, K.R., Soh, C., Stewart, H.S., Stone, J.H., Van Esch, H., Van Mol, C.E., Vanderver, A., Wakeling, E.L., Whitney, A., Pavitt, G.D., Griffiths-Jones, S., Rice, G.I., Revy, P., van der Knaap, M.S., Livingston, J.H., O'Keefe, R.T., Crow, Y.J., 2016. Mutations in SNORD118 cause the cerebral microangiopathy leukoencephalopathy with calcifications and cysts. Nat. Genet. 48 (10), 1185–1192.
- Jiang, J., Maes, E.G., Taylor, A.B., Wang, L., Hinck, A.P., Lafer, E.M., Sousa, R., 2007. Structural basis of J cochaperone binding and regulation of Hsp70. Mol. Cell 28 (3), 422–433.
- Kappel, L., Loibl, M., Zisser, G., Klein, I., Fruhmann, G., Gruber, C., Unterweger, S., Rechberger, G., Pertschy, B., Bergler, H., 2012. Rlp24 activates the AAA-ATPase Drg1 to initiate cytoplasmic pre-60S maturation. J. Cell Biol. 199 (5), 771–782.
- Katoh, T., Hojo, H., Suzuki, T., 2015. Destabilization of microRNAs in human cells by 3' deadenylation mediated by PARN and CUGBP1. Nucleic Acids Res. 43 (15), 7521–7534.
- Kemmler, S., Occhipinti, L., Veisu, M., Panse, V.G., 2009. Yvh1 is required for a late maturation step in the 60S biogenesis pathway. J. Cell Biol. 186 (6), 863–880.
- Kiss, T., Fayet, E., Jady, B.E., Richard, P., Weber, M., 2006. Biogenesis and intranuclear trafficking of human box C/D and H/ACA RNPs. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 71, 407–417.
- Klauck, S.M., Felder, B., Kolb-Kokocinski, A., Schuster, C., Chiocchetti, A., Schupp, I., Wellenreuther, R., Schmotzer, G., Poustka, F., Breitenbach-Koller, L., Poustka, A., 2006. Mutations in the ribosomal protein gene RPL10 suggest a novel modulating disease mechanism for autism. Mol. Psychiatry 11 (12), 1073–1084.
- Klinge, S., Voigts-Hoffmann, F., Leibundgut, M., Arpagaus, S., Ban, N., 2012a. Crystal structure of the eukaryotic 60S ribosomal subunit in complex with initiation factor 6. Science 334 (6058), 941–948.

- Klinge, S., Voigts-Hoffmann, F., Leibundgut, M., Ban, N., 2012b. Atomic structures of the eukaryotic ribosome. Trends Biochem. Sci. 37, 189–198.
- Koonin, E.V., Wolf, Y.I., Aravind, L., 2001. Prediction of the archaeal exosome and its connections with the proteasome and the translation and transcription machineries by a comparative-genomic approach. Genome Res. 11 (2), 240–252.
- Kornprobst, M., Turk, M., Kellner, N., Cheng, J., Flemming, D., Kos-Braun, I., Kos, M., Thoms, M., Berninghausen, O., Beckmann, R., Hurt, E., 2016. Architecture of the 90S pre-ribosome: a structural view on the birth of the eukaryotic ribosome. Cell 166 (2), 380–393.
- Kowalinski, E., Bange, G., Bradatsch, B., Hurt, E., Wild, K., Sinning, I., 2007. The crystal structure of Ebp1 reveals a methionine aminopeptidase fold as binding platform for multiple interactions. FEBS Lett. 581 (23), 4450–4454.
- Kufel, J., Allmang, C., Petfalski, E., Beggs, J., Tollervey, D., 2003. Lsm Proteins are required for normal processing and stability of ribosomal RNAs. J. Biol. Chem. 278 (4), 2147–2156.
- Kuijpers, T.W., Alders, M., Tool, A.T., Mellink, C., Roos, D., Hennekam, R.C., 2005. Hematologic abnormalities in Shwachman Diamond syndrome: lack of genotype-phenotype relationship. Blood 106 (1), 356–361.
- Labrune, P., Lacroix, C., Goutieres, F., de Laveaucoupet, J., Chevalier, P., Zerah, M., Husson, B., Landrieu, P., 1996. Extensive brain calcifications, leukodystrophy, and formation of parenchymal cysts: a new progressive disorder due to diffuse cerebral microangiopathy. Neurology 46 (5), 1297–1301.
- Lafontaine, D.L., Bousquet-Antonelli, C., Henry, Y., Caizergues-Ferrer, M., Tollervey, D., 1998. The box H + ACA snoRNAs carry Cbf5p, the putative rRNA pseudouridine synthase. Genes Dev. 12 (4), 527–537.
- Landowski, M., O'Donohue, M.F., Buros, C., Ghazvinian, R., Montel-Lehry, N., Vlachos, A., Sieff, C.A., Newburger, P.E., Niewiadomska, E., Matysiak, M., Glader, B., Atsidaftos, E., Lipton, J.M., Beggs, A.H., Gleizes, P.E., Gazda, H.T., 2013. Novel deletion of RPL15 identified by array-comparative genomic hybridization in Diamond-Blackfan anemia. Hum. Genet. 132 (11), 1265–1274.
- Larsen, D.H., Hari, F., Clapperton, J.A., Gwerder, M., Gutsche, K., Altmeyer, M., Jungmichel, S., Toledo, L.I., Fink, D., Rask, M.B., Grofte, M., Lukas, C., Nielsen, M.L., Smerdon, S.J., Lukas, J., Stucki, M., 2014. The NBS1-Treacle complex controls ribosomal RNA transcription in response to DNA damage. Nat. Cell Biol. 16 (8), 792–803.
- Lebreton, A., Saveanu, C., Decourty, L., Rain, J.C., Jacquier, A., Fromont-Racine, M., 2006. A functional network involved in the recycling of nucleocytoplasmic pre-60S factors. J. Cell Biol. 173 (3), 349–360.
- Leung, R., Cuddy, K., Wang, Y., Rommens, J., Glogauer, M., 2011. Sbds is required for Rac2-mediated monocyte migration and signaling downstream of RANK during osteoclastogenesis. Blood 117 (6), 2044–2053.
- Lindsley, R.C., Saber, W., Mar, B.G., Redd, R., Wang, T., Haagenson, M.D., Grauman, P.V., Hu, Z.H., Spellman, S.R., Lee, S.J., Verneris, M.R., Hsu, K., Fleischhauer, K., Cutler, C., Antin, J.H., Neuberg, D., Ebert, B.L., 2017. Prognostic mutations in myelodysplastic syndrome after stem-cell transplantation. N. Engl. J. Med. 376 (6), 536–547.
- Ljungstrom, V., Cortese, D., Young, E., Pandzic, T., Mansouri, L., Plevova, K., Ntoufa, S., Baliakas, P., Clifford, R., Sutton, L.A., Blakemore, S., Stavroyianni, N., Agathangelidis, A., Rossi, D., Hoglund, M., Kotaskova, J., Juliusson, G., Belessi, C., Chiorazzi, N., Panagiotidis, P., Langerak, A.W., Smedby, K.E., Oscier, D., Gaidano, G., Schuh, A., Davi, F., Pott, C., Strefford, J.C., Trentin, L., Pospisilova, S., Ghia, P., Stamatopoulos, K., Sjoblom, T., Rosenquist, R., 2016. Wholeexome sequencing in relapsing chronic lymphocytic leukemia: clinical impact of recurrent RPS15 mutations. Blood 127, 1007–1016.
- Lo, K.Y., Li, Z., Bussiere, C., Bresson, S., Marcotte, E.M., Johnson, A.W., 2010. Defining the pathway of cytoplasmic maturation of the 60S ribosomal subunit. Mol. Cell 39 (2), 196–208.
- Lo, K.Y., Li, Z., Wang, F., Marcotte, E.M., Johnson, A.W., 2009. Ribosome stalk assembly requires the dual-specificity phosphatase Yvh1 for the exchange of Mrt4 with PO. J. Cell Biol. 186 (6), 849–862.
- Ma, C., Wu, S., Li, N., Chen, Y., Yan, K., Li, Z., Zheng, L., Lei, J., Woolford Jr., J.L., Gao, N., 2017. Structural snapshot of cytoplasmic pre-60S ribosomal particles bound by Nmd3, Lsg1, Tif6 and Reh1. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 24 (3), 214–220.
- MacInnes, A.W., Amsterdam, A., Whittaker, C.A., Hopkins, N., Lees, J.A., 2008. Loss of p53 synthesis in zebrafish tumors with ribosomal protein gene mutations. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 105 (30), 10408–10413.
- Makitie, O., Ellis, L., Durie, P.R., Morrison, J.A., Sochett, E.B., Rommens, J.M., Cole, W.G., 2004. Skeletal phenotype in patients with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome and mutations in SBDS. Clin. Genet. 65 (2), 101–112.
- Malyutin, A.G., Musalgaonkar, S., Patchett, S., Frank, J., Johnson, A.W., 2017. Nmd3 is a structural mimic of eIF5A, and activates the cpGTPase Lsg1 during 60S ribosome biogenesis. EMBO J. 36 (7), 854–868.
- Marneros, A.G., 2013. BMS1 is mutated in aplasia cutis congenita. PLoS Genet. 9 (6), e1003573.
- Matsuo, Y., Granneman, S., Thoms, M., Manikas, R.G., Tollervey, D., Hurt, E., 2013. Coupled GTPase and remodelling ATPase activities form a checkpoint for ribosome export. Nature 505 (7481), 112–116.
- McGowan, K.A., Li, J.Z., Park, C.Y., Beaudry, V., Tabor, H.K., Sabnis, A.J., Zhang, W., Fuchs, H., de Angelis, M.H., Myers, R.M., Attardi, L.D., Barsh, G.S., 2008. Ribosomal mutations cause p53-mediated dark skin and pleiotropic effects. Nat. Genet. 40 (8), 963–970.
- Menne, T.F., Goyenechea, B., Sanchez-Puig, N., Wong, C.C., Tonkin, L.M., Ancliff, P.J., Brost, R.L., Costanzo, M., Boone, C., Warren, A.J., 2007. The Shwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome protein mediates translational activation of ribosomes in yeast. Nat. Genet. 39 (4), 486–495.
- Meyer, A.E., Hoover, L.A., Craig, E.A., 2010. The cytosolic J-protein, Jjj1, and Rei1 function in the removal of the pre-60 S subunit factor Arx1. J. Biol. Chem. 285 (2), 961–968.
- Meyer, A.E., Hung, N.J., Yang, P., Johnson, A.W., Craig, E.A., 2007. The specialized cytosolic J-protein, Jjj1, functions in 60S ribosomal subunit biogenesis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 104 (5), 1558–1563.
- Meyer, B., Wurm, J.P., Kotter, P., Leisegang, M.S., Schilling, V., Buchhaupt, M., Held, M., Bahr, U., Karas, M., Heckel, A., Bohnsack, M.T., Wohnert, J., Entian, K.D., 2011. The Bowen-Conradi syndrome protein Nep1 (Emg1) has a dual role in eukaryotic ribosome biogenesis, as an essential assembly factor and in the methylation of Psi1191 in yeast 18S rRNA. Nucleic Acids Res. 39 (4), 1526–1537.
- Mills, E.W., Green, R., Ingolia, N.T., 2017. Slowed decay of mRNAs enhances platelet specific translation. Blood 129 (17), e38-e48.
- Mirabello, L., Macari, E.R., Jessop, L., Ellis, S.R., Myers, T., Giri, N., Taylor, A.M., McGrath, K.E., Humphries, J.M., Ballew, B.J., Yeager, M., Boland, J.F., He, J., Hicks, B.D., Burdett, L., Alter, B.P., Zon, L., Savage, S.A., 2014. Whole-exome sequencing and functional studies identify RPS29 as a novel gene mutated in multicase Diamond-Blackfan anemia families. Blood 124 (1), 24–32.
- Montellese, C., Montel-Lehry, N., Henras, A.K., Kutay, U., Gleizes, P.E., O'Donohue, M.F., 2017. Poly(A)-specific ribonuclease is a nuclear ribosome biogenesis factor involved in human 18S rRNA maturation. Nucleic Acids Res. 45, 6822–6836.
- Moon, D.H., Segal, M., Boyraz, B., Guinan, E., Hofmann, I., Cahan, P., Tai, A.K., Agarwal, S., 2015. Poly(A)-specific ribonuclease (PARN) mediates 3'-end maturation of the telomerase RNA component. Nat. Genet. 47 (12), 1482–1488.
- Myers, K.C., Bolyard, A.A., Otto, B., Wong, T.E., Jones, A.T., Harris, R.E., Davies, S.M., Dale, D.C., Shimamura, A., 2014. Variable clinical presentation of shwachman-diamond syndrome: update from the North American shwachman-diamond syndrome registry. J. Pediatr. 164 (4), 866–870.
- Nakaya, T., Kurata, A., Hashimoto, H., Nishimata, S., Kashiwagi, Y., Fujita, K., Kawashima, H., Kuroda, M., 2014. Young-age-onset pancreatoduodenal carcinoma in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Pathol. Int. 64 (2), 75–80.
- Nezelof, C., Watchi, M., 1961. Lipomatous congenital hypoplasia of the exocrine pancreas in children. (2 cases and review of the literature). Arch. Fr. Pediatr. 18, 1135–1172.
- Ng, C.L., Waterman, D.G., Koonin, E.V., Walters, A.D., Chong, J.P., Isupov, M.N., Lebedev, A.A., Bunka, D.H., Stockley, P.G., Ortiz-Lombardia, M., Antson, A.A., 2009. Conformational flexibility and molecular interactions of an archaeal homologue of the Shwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome protein. BMC Struct. Biol. 9, 32.
- Nguyen, D., Grenier St-Sauveur, V., Bergeron, D., Dupuis-Sandoval, F., Scott, M.S., Bachand, F., 2015. A polyadenylation-dependent 3' end maturation pathway is required for the synthesis of the human telomerase RNA. Cell Rep. 13 (10), 2244–2257.
- Nicolis, E., Bonizzato, A., Assael, B.M., Cipolli, M., 2005. Identification of novel mutations in patients with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Hum. Mutat. 25 (4), 410.

- Nieminen, T.T., O'Donohue, M.F., Wu, Y., Lohi, H., Scherer, S.W., Paterson, A.D., Ellonen, P., Abdel-Rahman, W.M., Valo, S., Mecklin, J.P., Jarvinen, H.J., Gleizes, P. E., Peltomaki, P., 2014. Germline mutation of RPS20, encoding a ribosomal protein, causes predisposition to hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma without DNA mismatch repair deficiency. Gastroenterology 147 (3), 595–598 e595.
- Nousbeck, J., Spiegel, R., Ishida-Yamamoto, A., Indelman, M., Shani-Adir, A., Adir, N., Lipkin, E., Bercovici, S., Geiger, D., van Steensel, M.A., Steijlen, P.M., Bergman, R., Bindereif, A., Choder, M., Shalev, S., Sprecher, E., 2008. Alopecia, neurological defects, and endocrinopathy syndrome caused by decreased expression of RBM28, a nucleolar protein associated with ribosome biogenesis. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 82 (5), 1114–1121.
- Oliver, E.R., Saunders, T.L., Tarle, S.A., Glaser, T., 2004. Ribosomal protein L24 defect in belly spot and tail (Bst), a mouse Minute. Development 131 (16), 3907–3920.
- Paolini, N.A., Attwood, M., Sondalle, S.B., Vieira, C.M., van Adrichem, A.M., di Summa, F.M., O'Donohue, M.F., Gleizes, P.E., Rachuri, S., Briggs, J.W., Fischer, R., Ratcliffe, P.J., Wlodarski, M.W., Houtkooper, R.H., von Lindern, M., Kuijpers, T.W., Dinman, J.D., Baserga, S.J., Cockman, M.E., MacInnes, A.W., 2017. A ribosomopathy reveals decoding defective ribosomes driving human dysmorphism. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 100 (3), 506–522.
- Patchett, S., Musalgaonkar, S., Malyutin, A.G., Johnson, A.W., 2017. The T-cell leukemia related rpl10-R98S mutant traps the 60S export adapter Nmd3 in the ribosomal P site in yeast. PLoS Genet. 13 (7), e1006894.
- Peculis, B.A., 1997. The sequence of the 5' end of the U8 small nucleolar RNA is critical for 5.8S and 28S rRNA maturation. Mol. Cell Biol. 17 (7), 3702-3713.

Peculis, B.A., DeGregorio, S., McDowell, K., 2001. The U8 snoRNA gene family: identification and characterization of distinct, functional U8 genes in Xenopus. Gene 274 (1–2), 83–92.

- Peculis, B.A., Steitz, J.A., 1994. Sequence and structural elements critical for U8 snRNP function in Xenopus oocytes are evolutionarily conserved. Genes Dev. 8 (18), 2241–2255.
- Pellagatti, A., Boultwood, J., 2017. Splicing factor gene mutations in the myelodysplastic syndromes: impact on disease phenotype and therapeutic applications. Adv. Biol. Regul. 63, 59–70.
- Pellagatti, A., Dolatshad, H., Yip, B.H., Valletta, S., Boultwood, J., 2016. Application of genome editing technologies to the study and treatment of hematological disease. Adv. Biol. Regul. 60, 122–134.
- Pellecchia, M., Szyperski, T., Wall, D., Georgopoulos, C., Wuthrich, K., 1996. NMR structure of the J-domain and the Gly/Phe-rich region of the Escherichia coli DnaJ chaperone. J. Mol. Biol. 260 (2), 236–250.
- Pertschy, B., Saveanu, C., Zisser, G., Lebreton, A., Tengg, M., Jacquier, A., Liebminger, E., Nobis, B., Kappel, L., van der Klei, I., Hogenauer, G., Fromont-Racine, M., Bergler, H., 2007. Cytoplasmic recycling of 60S preribosomal factors depends on the AAA protein Drg1. Mol. Cell Biol. 27 (19), 6581–6592.
- Piccinelli, P., Rosenblad, M.A., Samuelsson, T., 2005. Identification and analysis of ribonuclease P and MRP RNA in a broad range of eukaryotes. Nucleic Acids Res. 33 (14), 4485-4495.
- Pressato, B., Valli, R., Marletta, C., Mare, L., Montalbano, G., Lo Curto, F., Pasquali, F., Maserati, E., 2012. Deletion of chromosome 20 in bone marrow of patients with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome, loss of the EIF6 gene and benign prognosis. Br. J. Haematol. 157 (4), 503–505.
- Prieto, J.L., McStay, B., 2007. Recruitment of factors linking transcription and processing of pre-rRNA to NOR chromatin is UBF-dependent and occurs independent of transcription in human cells. Genes Dev. 21 (16), 2041–2054.
- Provost, E., Wehner, K.A., Zhong, X., Ashar, F., Nguyen, E., Green, R., Parsons, M.J., Leach, S.D., 2012. Ribosomal biogenesis genes play an essential and p53independent role in zebrafish pancreas development. Development 139 (17), 3232–3241.
- Rao, S., Lee, S.Y., Gutierrez, A., Perrigoue, J., Thapa, R.J., Tu, Z., Jeffers, J.R., Rhodes, M., Anderson, S., Oravecz, T., Hunger, S.P., Timakhov, R.A., Zhang, R., Balachandran, S., Zambetti, G.P., Testa, J.R., Look, A.T., Wiest, D.L., 2012. Inactivation of ribosomal protein L22 promotes transformation by induction of the stemness factor, Lin28B. Blood 120 (18), 3764–3773.
- Ray, P., Basu, U., Ray, A., Majumdar, R., Deng, H., Maitra, U., 2008. The Saccharomyces cerevisiae 60 S ribosome biogenesis factor Tif6p is regulated by Hrr25p-mediated phosphorylation. J. Biol. Chem. 283 (15), 9681–9691.
- Ridanpaa, M., van Eenennaam, H., Pelin, K., Chadwick, R., Johnson, C., Yuan, B., vanVenrooij, W., Pruijn, G., Salmela, R., Rockas, S., Makitie, O., Kaitila, I., de la Chapelle, A., 2001. Mutations in the RNA component of RNase MRP cause a pleiotropic human disease, cartilage-hair hypoplasia. Cell 104 (2), 195–203.
- Rodriguez-Mateos, M., Abia, D., Garcia-Gomez, J.J., Morreale, A., de la Cruz, J., Santos, C., Remacha, M., Ballesta, J.P., 2009. The amino terminal domain from Mrt4 protein can functionally replace the RNA binding domain of the ribosomal PO protein. Nucleic Acids Res. 37 (11), 3514–3521.
 Ruikiiyanont, P., Adams, S.L., Beyene, J., Dror, Y., 2009. Bone marrow cells from patients with Shwachman-Diamond syndrome abnormally express genes
- involved in ribosome biogenesis and RNA processing. Br. J. Haematol. 145 (6), 806–815.
- Rujkijyanont, P., Watanabe, K., Ambekar, C., Wang, H., Schimmer, A., Beyene, J., Dror, Y., 2008. SBDS-deficient cells undergo accelerated apoptosis through the Fas-pathway. Haematologica 93 (3), 363–371.
- Russell, D.W., Spremulli, L.L., 1978. Identification of a wheat germ ribosome dissociation factor distinct from initiation factor eIF-3. J. Biol. Chem. 253 (19), 6647–6649.
- Russell, D.W., Spremulli, L.L., 1979. Purification and characterization of a ribosome dissociation factor (eukaryotic initiation factor 6) from wheat germ. J. Biol. Chem. 254 (18), 8796–8800.
- Sack, J.E., Kuchnir, L., Demierre, M.F., 2011. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans arising in the context of Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Pediatr. Dermatol 28 (5), 568–569.
- Sankaran, V.G., Ghazvinian, R., Do, R., Thiru, P., Vergilio, J.A., Beggs, A.H., Sieff, C.A., Orkin, S.H., Nathan, D.G., Lander, E.S., Gazda, H.T., 2012. Exome sequencing identifies GATA1 mutations resulting in Diamond-Blackfan anemia. J. Clin. Invest. 122 (7), 2439–2443.
- Sanvito, F., Piatti, S., Villa, A., Bossi, M., Lucchini, G., Marchisio, P.C., Biffo, S., 1999. The beta4 integrin interactor p27(BBP/eIF6) is an essential nuclear matrix protein involved in 60S ribosomal subunit assembly. J. Cell Biol. 144 (5), 823–837.
- Sarkar, A., Pech, M., Thoms, M., Beckmann, R., Hurt, E., 2016. Ribosome-stalk biogenesis is coupled with recruitment of nuclear-export factor to the nascent 60S subunit. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 23 (12), 1074–1082.
- Savchenko, A., Krogan, N., Cort, J.R., Evdokimova, E., Lew, J.M., Yee, A.A., Sanchez-Pulido, L., Andrade, M.A., Bochkarev, A., Watson, J.D., Kennedy, M.A., Greenblatt, J., Hughes, T., Arrowsmith, C.H., Rommens, J.M., Edwards, A.M., 2005. The Shwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome protein family is involved in RNA metabolism. J. Biol. Chem. 280 (19), 19213–19220.
- Schilling, V., Peifer, C., Buchhaupt, M., Lamberth, S., Lioutikov, A., Rietschel, B., Kotter, P., Entian, K.D., 2012. Genetic interactions of yeast NEP1 (EMG1), encoding an essential factor in ribosome biogenesis. Yeast 29 (5), 167–183.
- Schutz, S., Fischer, U., Altvater, M., Nerurkar, P., Pena, C., Gerber, M., Chang, Y., Caesar, S., Schubert, O.T., Schlenstedt, G., Panse, V.G., 2014. A RanGTPindependent mechanism allows ribosomal protein nuclear import for ribosome assembly. Elife 3, e03473.
- Senger, B., Lafontaine, D.L., Graindorge, J.S., Gadal, O., Camasses, A., Sanni, A., Garnier, J.M., Breitenbach, M., Hurt, E., Fasiolo, F., 2001. The nucle(ol)ar Tif6p and Ef11p are required for a late cytoplasmic step of ribosome synthesis. Mol. Cell 8 (6), 1363–1373.
- Shammas, C., Menne, T.F., Hilcenko, C., Michell, S.R., Goyenechea, B., Boocock, G.R., Durie, P.R., Rommens, J.M., Warren, A.J., 2005. Structural and mutational analysis of the SBDS protein family. Insight into the leukemia-associated Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. J. Biol. Chem. 280 (19), 19221–19229.
- Sharma, A., Sadimin, E., Drachtman, R., Glod, J., 2014. CNS lymphoma in a patient with Shwachman Diamond syndrome. Pediatr. Blood Cancer 61 (3), 564–566.
 Shirai, C.L., Ley, J.N., White, B.S., Kim, S., Tibbitts, J., Shao, J., Ndonwi, M., Wadugu, B., Duncavage, E.J., Okeyo-Owuor, T., Liu, T., Griffith, M., McGrath, S., Magrini, V., Fulton, R.S., Fronick, C., O'Laughlin, M., Graubert, T.A., Walter, M.J., 2015. Mutant U2AF1 expression alters hematopoiesis and Pre-mRNA splicing in vivo. Cancer Cell 27 (5), 631–643.
- Shukla, S., Parker, R., 2017 Jul 31. PARN modulates Y RNA stability, 3' end formation and its modification. Mol. Cell Biol. pii: MCB.00264–17 http://dx,doi.org/ 10.1128/MCB.00264-17 [Epub ahead of print].
- Shwachman, H., Diamond, L.K., Oski, F.A., Khaw, K.T., 1964. The syndrome of pancreatic insufficiency and bone marrow dysfunction. J. Pediatr. 65, 645–663. Si, K., Maitra, U., 1999. The Saccharomyces cerevisiae homologue of mammalian translation initiation factor 6 does not function as a translation initiation

- Signer, R.A., Magee, J.A., Salic, A., Morrison, S.J., 2014. Haematopoietic stem cells require a highly regulated protein synthesis rate. Nature 509 (7498), 49–54.
 Singh, S.A., Vlachos, A., Morgenstern, N.J., Ouansafi, I., Ip, W., Rommens, J.M., Durie, P., Shimamura, A., Lipton, J.M., 2012. Breast cancer in a case of Shwachman Diamond syndrome. Pediatr. Blood Cancer 59 (5), 945–946.
- Steele, L., Rommens, J.M., Stockley, T., Baskin, B.P.N.R., 2014. De novo mutations causing shwachman-diamond syndrome and a founder mutation in SBDS in the French Canadian population. J. Investig. Genomics 1 (2), 4.
- Stepensky, P., Chacon-Flores, M., Kim, K.H., Abuzaitoun, O., Bautista-Santos, A., Simanovsky, N., Siliqi, D., Altamura, D., Mendez-Godoy, A., Gijsbers, A., Naser Eddin, A., Dor, T., Charrow, J., Sanchez-Puig, N., Elpeleg, O., 2017. Mutations in EFL1, an SBDS partner, are associated with infantile pancytopenia, exocrine pancreatic insufficiency and skeletal anomalies in aShwachman-Diamond like syndrome. J. Med. Genet. 54 (8), 558–566.
- Stuart, B.D., Choi, J., Zaidi, S., Xing, C., Holohan, B., Chen, R., Choi, M., Dharwadkar, P., Torres, F., Girod, C.E., Weissler, J., Fitzgerald, J., Kershaw, C., Klesney-Tait, J., Mageto, Y., Shay, J.W., Ji, W., Bilguvar, K., Mane, S., Lifton, R.P., Garcia, C.K., 2015. Exome sequencing links mutations in PARN and RTEL1 with familial pulmonary fibrosis and telomere shortening. Nat. Genet. 47 (5), 512–517.
- Sun, C., Woolford Jr., J.L., 1994. The yeast NOP4 gene product is an essential nucleolar protein required for pre-rRNA processing and accumulation of 60S ribosomal subunits. EMBO J. 13 (13), 3127–3135.
- Sun, Q., Zhu, X., Qi, J., An, W., Lan, P., Tan, D., Chen, R., Wang, B., Zheng, S., Zhang, C., Chen, X., Zhang, W., Chen, J., Dong, M.Q., Ye, K., 2017. Molecular architecture of the 90S small subunit pre-ribosome. Elife 6.
- Tang, W., Tu, S., Lee, H.C., Weng, Z., Mello, C.C., 2016. The RNase PARN-1 trims piRNA 3' ends to promote transcriptome surveillance in C. elegans. Cell 164 (5), 974-984.
- Tourlakis, M.E., Zhang, S., Ball, H.L., Gandhi, R., Liu, H., Zhong, J., Yuan, J.S., Guidos, C.J., Durie, P.R., Rommens, J.M., 2015. In Vivo senescence in the sbdsdeficient murine pancreas: cell-type specific consequences of translation insufficiency. PLoS Genet. 11 (6), e1005288.
- Trapman, J., Retel, J., Planta, R.J., 1975. Ribosomal precursor particles from yeast. Exp. Cell Res. 90 (1), 95–104.
- Tseng, C.K., Wang, H.F., Burns, A.M., Schroeder, M.R., Gaspari, M., Baumann, P., 2015. Human telomerase RNA processing and quality control. Cell Rep. 13 (10), 2232–2243.
- Tummala, H., Walne, A., Collopy, L., Cardoso, S., de la Fuente, J., Lawson, S., Powell, J., Cooper, N., Foster, A., Mohammed, S., Plagnol, V., Vulliamy, T., Dokal, I., 2015. Poly(A)-specific ribonuclease deficiency impacts telomere biology and causes dyskeratosis congenita. J. Clin. Invest. 125 (5), 2151–2160.
- Tummala, H., Walne, A.J., Williams, M., Bockett, N., Collopy, L., Cardoso, S., Ellison, A., Wynn, R., Leblanc, T., Fitzgibbon, J., Kelsell, D.P., van Heel, D.A., Payne, E., Plagnol, V., Dokal, I., Vulliamy, T., 2016. DNAJC21 mutations link a cancer-prone bone marrow failure syndrome to corruption in 60S ribosome subunit maturation. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 99 (1), 115–124.
- Tyc, K., Steitz, J.A., 1989. U3, U8 and U13 comprise a new class of mammalian snRNPs localized in the cell nucleolus. EMBO J. 8 (10), 3113-3119.
- Valenzuela, D.M., Chaudhuri, A., Maitra, U., 1982. Eukaryotic ribosomal subunit anti-association activity of calf liver is contained in a single polypeptide chain protein of Mr = 25,500 (eukaryotic initiation factor 6). J. Biol. Chem. 257 (13), 7712–7719.
- Valli, R., Pressato, B., Marletta, C., Mare, L., Montalbano, G., Curto, F.L., Pasquali, F., Maserati, E., 2013. Different loss of material in recurrent chromosome 20 interstitial deletions in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome and in myeloid neoplasms. Mol. Cytogenet 6 (1), 56.
- Verbrugge, J., Tulchinsky, M., 2012. Lymphoma in a case of Shwachman-Diamond syndrome: PET/CT findings. Clin. Nucl. Med. 37 (1), 74-76.
- Vitiello, S.P., Benedict, J.W., Padilla-Lopez, S., Pearce, D.A., 2010. Interaction between Sdo1p and Btn1p in the Saccharomyces cerevisiae model for batten disease. Hum. Mol. Genet. 19 (5), 931–942.
- Vlachos, A., Blanc, L., Lipton, J.M., 2014. Diamond Blackfan anemia: a model for the translational approach to understanding human disease. Expert Rev. Hematol. 7 (3), 359–372.
- Vlachos, A., Rosenberg, P.S., Atsidaftos, E., Alter, B.P., Lipton, J.M., 2012. Incidence of neoplasia in diamond blackfan anemia: a report from the diamond blackfan anemia registry. Blood 119 (16), 3815–3819.
- Wang, R., Yoshida, K., Toki, T., Sawada, T., Uechi, T., Okuno, Y., Sato-Otsubo, A., Kudo, K., Kamimaki, I., Kanezaki, R., Shiraishi, Y., Chiba, K., Tanaka, H., Terui, K., Sato, T., Iribe, Y., Ohga, S., Kuramitsu, M., Hamaguchi, I., Ohara, A., Hara, J., Goi, K., Matsubara, K., Koike, K., Ishiguro, A., Okamoto, Y., Watanabe, K., Kanno, H., Kojima, S., Miyano, S., Kenmochi, N., Ogawa, S., Ito, E., 2015. Loss of function mutations in RPL27 and RPS27 identified by whole-exome sequencing in Diamond-Blackfan anaemia. Br. J. Haematol. 168 (6), 854–864.
- Watkins, N.J., Bohnsack, M.T., 2012. The box C/D and H/ACA snoRNPs: key players in the modification, processing and the dynamic folding of ribosomal RNA. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. RNA 3 (3), 397–414.
- Watson, K.L., Konrad, K.D., Woods, D.F., Bryant, P.J., 1992. Drosophila homolog of the human S6 ribosomal protein is required for tumor suppression in the hematopoietic system. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 89 (23), 11302–11306.
- Weis, F., Giudice, E., Churcher, M., Jin, L., Hilcenko, C., Wong, C.C., Traynor, D., Kay, R.R., Warren, A.J., 2015. Mechanism of elF6 release from the nascent 60S ribosomal subunit. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 22 (11), 914–919.
- Wessels, D., Srikantha, T., Yi, S., Kuhl, S., Aravind, L., Soll, D.R., 2006. The Shwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome gene encodes an RNA-binding protein that localizes to the pseudopod of Dictyostelium amoebae during chemotaxis. J. Cell Sci. 119 (Pt 2), 370–379.
- West, M., Hedges, J.B., Chen, A., Johnson, A.W., 2005. Defining the order in which Nmd3p and Rpl10p load onto nascent 60S ribosomal subunits. Mol. Cell Biol. 25 (9), 3802-3813.
- Wilkins, B.J., Lorent, K., Matthews, R.P., Pack, M., 2013. p53-Mediated biliary defects caused by knockdown of cirh1a, the zebrafish homolog of the gene responsible for North American indian childhood cirrhosis. Plos One 8 (10).
- Wong, C.C., Traynor, D., Basse, N., Kay, R.R., Warren, A.J., 2011. Defective ribosome assembly in Shwachman-Diamond syndrome. Blood 118 (16), 4305–4312.
 Wu, L.F., Hughes, T.R., Davierwala, A.P., Robinson, M.D., Stoughton, R., Altschuler, S.J., 2002. Large-scale prediction of Saccharomyces cerevisiae gene function using overlapping transcriptional clusters. Nat. Genet. 31 (3), 255–265.
- Wurm, J.P., Meyer, B., Bahr, U., Held, M., Frolow, O., Kotter, P., Engels, J.W., Heckel, A., Karas, M., Entian, K.D., Wohnert, J., 2010. The ribosome assembly factor Nep1 responsible for Bowen-Conradi syndrome is a pseudouridine-N1-specific methyltransferase. Nucleic Acids Res. 38 (7), 2387–2398.
- Yan, W., Schilke, B., Pfund, C., Walter, W., Kim, S., Craig, E.A., 1998. Zuotin, a ribosome-associated DnaJ molecular chaperone. EMBO J. 17 (16), 4809–4817. Yoda, M., Cifuentes, D., Izumi, N., Sakaguchi, Y., Suzuki, T., Giraldez, A.J., Tomari, Y., 2013. Poly(A)-specific ribonuclease mediates 3'-end trimming of Argonaute2-cleaved precursor microRNAs. Cell Rep. 5 (3), 715–726.
- Zambetti, N.A., Ping, Z., Chen, S., Kenswil, K.J., Mylona, M.A., Sanders, M.A., Hoogenboezem, R.M., Bindels, E.M., Adisty, M.N., Van Strien, P.M., van der Leije, C. S., Westers, T.M., Cremers, E.M., Milanese, C., Mastroberardino, P.G., van Leeuwen, J.P., van der Eerden, B.C., Touw, I.P., Kuijpers, T.W., Kanaar, R., van de Loosdrecht, A.A., Vogl, T., Raaijmakers, M.H., 2016. Mesenchymal inflammation drives genotoxic stress in hematopoietic stem cells and predicts disease evolution in human pre-leukemia. Cell Stem Cell 19 (5), 613–627.
- Zhang, S., Shi, M., Hui, C.C., Rommens, J.M., 2006. Loss of the mouse ortholog of the shwachman-diamond syndrome gene (Sbds) results in early embryonic lethality. Mol. Cell Biol. 26 (17), 6656-6663.